Cambridge Check for updates Philosophical Society

1945

Carbon sequestration and climate change mitigation using macroalgae: a state of knowledge review

Albert Pessarrodona^{1,2,3,*}, Rita M. Franco-Santos⁴, Luka Seamus Wright^{1,4}, Mathew A. Vanderklift⁴, Jennifer Howard^{2,3}, Emily Pidgeon^{2,3}, Thomas Wernberg^{1,5}, and Karen Filbee-Dexter^{1,5}

¹UWA Oceans Institute and School of Biological Sciences, University of Western Australia, Crawley 6009, Western Australia, Australia

²Conservation International, 2011 Crystal Dr., Suite 600, Arlington, VA, USA

⁴CSIRO Environment, Indian Ocean Marine Research Centre, Crawley 6009, Western Australia, Australia

⁵Institute of Marine Research, Nye Flødevigveien 20, His 4817, Norway

ABSTRACT

The conservation, restoration, and improved management of terrestrial forests significantly contributes to mitigate climate change and its impacts, as well as providing numerous co-benefits. The pressing need to reduce emissions and increase carbon removal from the atmosphere is now also leading to the development of natural climate solutions in the ocean. Interest in the carbon sequestration potential of underwater macroalgal forests is growing rapidly among policy, conservation, and corporate sectors. Yet, our understanding of whether carbon sequestration from macroalgal forests can lead to tangible climate change mitigation remains severely limited, hampering their inclusion in international policy or carbon finance frameworks. Here, we examine the results of over 180 publications to synthesise evidence regarding macroalgal forest carbon sequestration potential. We show that research efforts on macroalgae carbon sequestration are heavily skewed towards particulate organic carbon (POC) pathways (77% of data publications), and that carbon fixation is the most studied flux (55%). Fluxes leading directly to carbon sequestration (e.g. carbon export or burial in marine sediments) remain poorly resolved, likely hindering regional or country-level assessments of carbon sequestration potential, which are only available from 17 of the 150 countries where macroalgal forests occur. To solve this issue, we present a framework to categorize coastlines according to their carbon sequestration potential. Finally, we review the multiple avenues through which this sequestration can translate into climate change mitigation capacity, which largely depends on whether management interventions can increase carbon removal above a natural baseline or avoid further carbon emissions. We find that conservation, restoration and afforestation interventions on macroalgal forests can potentially lead to carbon removal in the order of 10's of Tg C globally. Although this is lower than current estimates of natural sequestration value of all macroalgal habitats $(61-268 \text{ Tg C year}^{-1})$, it suggests that macroalgal forests could add to the total mitigation potential of coastal blue carbon ecosystems, and offer valuable mitigation opportunities in polar and temperate areas where blue carbon mitigation is currently low. Operationalizing that potential will necessitate the development of models that reliably estimate the proportion of production sequestered, improvements in macroalgae carbon fingerprinting techniques, and a rethinking of carbon accounting methodologies. The ocean provides major opportunities to mitigate and adapt to climate change, and the largest coastal vegetated habitat on Earth should not be ignored simply because it does not fit into existing frameworks.

Key words: carbon cycle, carbon dioxide removal, CO2, Fucales, Green House Gas, kelp, Sargassum, seaweed.

³International Blue Carbon Institute, 42B Boat Quay, Singapore 049831, Singapore

^{*} Author for correspondence (Tel.: +61 6488 5808; E-mail: albert.pessarrodona@uwa.edu.au).

Biological Reviews 98 (2023) 1945–1971 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	1946
II.	Materials and methods	
	(1) Literature searches and data compilation	
	(2) Assessments of macroalgal forest sequestration potential	
III.	History and present status of macroalgae carbon sequestration research	
IV.	Main macroalgal carbon sequestration pathways	1949
	(1) DOC resisting degradation	
	(2) Burial of POC in marine sediments	
	(3) Transport of organic carbon to the ocean interior	1954
V.	Mapping macroalgal carbon sequestration potential and directions for future research	1955
VI.	Macroalgal forests and climate change mitigation	1959
	(1) Actionability and additionality	
	(a) Avoiding decreases in carbon sequestration capacity from habitat degradation	1960
	(b) Increasing carbon sequestration capacity via habitat restoration and afforestation	1962
	(c) Challenges when measuring additionality	1962
	(2) Permanence	
	(3) Governability	
VII.	Conclusions	
VIII.	Acknowledgements	
IX.	References	
Х.	Supporting information	

I. INTRODUCTION

Coastal vegetated ecosystems such as mangrove forests, seagrass meadows, and tidal marshes contribute disproportionally to burial and sequestration of organic carbon in the marine environment (Duarte et al., 2013; Macreadie et al., 2021). Conserving, managing, and restoring these socalled 'blue carbon' ecosystems is one of the most practical and cost-effective ways to contribute to climate change mitigation and adaptation (Griscom et al., 2017). As a result, blue carbon contributions are being increasingly included in countries' commitments to curb their emissions (Gallo, Victor & Levin, 2017; Dencer-Brown et al., 2022), and there is a rapidly growing demand for blue carbon credits amongst corporate stakeholders (Friess et al., 2022). Macroalgal ecosystems are the largest and most productive coastal vegetated ecosystem on Earth (Duarte et al., 2022; Pessarrodona et al., 2022), and may contribute significantly to carbon sequestration (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Ortega et al., 2019; Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020) besides delivering a wide range of benefits to humans. Macroalgae have traditionally not been considered within the blue carbon framework (Howard et al., 2017; Krause-Jensen et al., 2018; Macreadie et al., 2019; Friess et al., 2022), largely due to numerous scientific, policy, and governance challenges when it comes to tracing, accounting, and verifying their carbon sequestration pathways. The need to ascertain new ocean-based pathways to mitigate the effects of climate change has recently prompted revisiting of the role of macroalgae as an actionable blue carbon ecosystem (Macreadie et al., 2019, 2021), including farmed macroalgae (Duarte et al., 2017; Sondak et al., 2017; Froehlich et al., 2019). This in turn has attracted interest from a wide range of actors in

government and private industry sectors (Coleman *et al.*, 2022; Friess *et al.*, 2022; Kuwae *et al.*, 2022*a*; Ross, Tarbuck & Macreadie, 2022), catalysing research and debate about their use as a climate mitigation tool.

While recent progress has been made in providing empirical evidence and frameworks to resolve the contribution of macroalgae to carbon sequestration (Dolliver & Connor, 2022; Hurd et al., 2022), their capacity to contribute to climate change mitigation remains poorly resolved. This is an important distinction, because mitigation relies on humans avoiding CO₂ emissions or increasing CO₂ removal through management interventions (e.g. protection, restoration, afforestation, improved management). Uncertainty around the climate change mitigation capacity of macroalgae ecosystems partly stems from a limited understanding of the multiple potential pathways and processes that lead to sequestration (Queirós et al., 2019), which components of the pathways can be managed (Howard et al., 2017; Sutton-Grier & Howard, 2018), and which might in fact cause emissions of greenhouse gases (GHGs) (Bach et al., 2021; Gallagher, Shelamoff & Layton, 2022; Hurd et al., 2022). There are also questions about whether human interventions to macroalgal ecosystems can generate sequestration of a meaningful magnitude, and whether robust methodologies and frameworks to measure, report, and verify sequestration generated by these actions can be developed (Howard et al., 2017; Sutton-Grier & Howard, 2018; Lovelock & Duarte, 2019; Hurd et al., 2022). Additionally, it is unclear whether CO₂ removals from some interventions would satisfy the set of requirements typically needed to be included in climate change mitigation policy and finance frameworks (e.g. sequestration needs to be additional, verifiable, permanent, and cause no additional harm to the environment).

This review aims to fill existing knowledge gaps by providing a robust synthesis of the potential sequestration pathways for macroalgal carbon, quantifying the potential responses of macroalgal ecosystems to management interventions, and outlining pathways for their inclusion in current carbon accounting frameworks. To do so, we conducted a systematic review of the literature and compiled unpublished estimates and expert knowledge from different macroalgal carbon working groups. The review is structured in four sections: the first presents a brief overview of the history of macroalgae carbon research; the second reviews the main mechanisms through which macroalgae might contribute to carbon sequestration; the third synthesises current efforts and outstanding uncertainties to quantify macroalgal carbon flows and storage; and the fourth evaluates whether macroalgae can provide climate mitigation benefits and be implemented as a nature-based solution in current policy and finance mechanisms. We focus on wild macroalgal ecosystems and intentionally refrain from contextualising these topics in relation to macroalgae farming. This focus arises because interpresently ventions around wild ecosystems have substantially higher potential abatement (NASEM, 2021), present more co-benefits (Forbes *et al.*, 2022), and the CO₂removal capacity of macroalgae farming has been explored elsewhere (Arzeno-Soltero et al., 2023; Ross et al., 2022; Wu, Keller & Oschlies, 2023). Specifically, our review is largely centered on macroalgal forests formed by large brown algae (sensu Wernberg & Filbee-Dexter, 2019), which draw the greatest atmospheric CO₂ flux of any macroalgae habitat (Duarte et al., 2022; Pessarrodona et al., 2022) and whose contribution to sequestration is presumably the largest (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016).

In this review, we define 'carbon sequestration' as the rate of removal of atmospheric CO_2 for >100 years (UNFCCC, 2022). The term is distinguished from 'carbon fixation', which is the drawdown of CO_2 via photosynthesis; from 'carbon assimilation', which is the incorporation of fixed carbon into biomass; and from 'carbon storage', which refers to the mass of organic carbon stored in a reservoir (e.g. living tissue, sediments). 'Carbon burial' refers to the incorporation of carbon into sediments for an undetermined period of time.

II. MATERIALS AND METHODS

(1) Literature searches and data compilation

We conducted systematic searches in the *Scopus* database (accessed 01/09/2022) to identify studies dealing with macroalgae blue carbon and quantify the carbon flowing through different sequestration pathways (see online Supporting Information, Table S1, for details of the searches). To minimize a bias towards English-written publications, we conducted additional searches in the following literature repositories from non-English-speaking countries (with English abstracts): *China National Knowledge Infrastructure*

database (CNKI; China), Scientific Electronic Library Online (South America), and *J-STAGE* (Japan).

The list of potentially relevant studies meeting our search criteria was then scanned to determine if they contained relevant information and data. For the search related to macroalgae and blue carbon, studies were classified based on the focus of the study (carbon fixation, export, degradation, burial, or mapping) and on the carbon species they examined (inorganic or organic, particulate or dissolved). For the topics examining flows and sequestration pathways, we only included data that were expressed on an areal basis at sufficient time resolution (i.e. g C m⁻² year⁻¹), so that studies could be compared. To be included in the study, studies had to fulfil the following criteria:

(1) Examine carbon flows on a per-area and per-time basis. This criterion excluded studies examining biomass-specific productivity rates (i.e. g C g⁻¹ m⁻² year⁻¹), unless those rates were applied to standing biomass or spatial cover in the field. (2) Provide discrete estimates of primary producers (i.e. macroalgal species or assemblage) with minimal interference of other photosynthetic or heterotrophic organisms. This criterion excluded studies examining net ecosystem primary production and metabolism when the net primary productivity (NPP) of the seaweed component could not be accurately determined. These studies usually rely on diel dissolved oxygen measurements in the water column.

(3) Capture seasonal variability in carbon flows across the year. This criterion excluded studies conducted at a single time point, with the exception of studies concerning annual species where the growth or biomass accumulation was measured at the end of the life cycle (i.e. the maximum period of growth). The annual sampling frequency of each study (e.g. monthly, bimonthly, and seasonal) was noted for each study.

(4) Provide basic data not previously reported in other publications.

(2) Assessments of macroalgal forest sequestration potential

We compiled macroalgal forest sequestration potential in different countries based on studies reporting national or regional estimates (see Table S2 for references). Only estimates dealing with macroalgal forests were included. Assessments for some countries only included assessments from regions where macroalgal forests are most abundant, but may not necessarily capture the entirety of their forests and therefore the total country-level potential.

III. HISTORY AND PRESENT STATUS OF MACROALGAE CARBON SEQUESTRATION RESEARCH

Although initial blue carbon assessments did not include macroalgae (Nellemann et al., 2009; Duarte et al., 2013), their

role as a natural CO₂ sink in the global carbon cycle was first recognized more than 40 years ago (Smith, 1981; Ito et al., 2009; Chung et al., 2011). Their potential to contribute to CO₂ emission reductions by replacing fossil fuels was recognized even earlier, with the US Government funding the first pilot studies on large-scale macroalgae cultivation in the mid-1970s (Ritschard, 1992). In the early 1990s, concerns about rising atmospheric CO₂ levels led several authors to propose using such farms for direct climate mitigation purposes (Spencer, 1991; Ritschard, 1992; Alpert, Spencer & Hidy, 1992). These publications stimulated the first physicochemical models testing the feasibility of deploying largescale macroalgal farms on the open ocean (Orr & Sarmiento, 1992), and the first efforts to synthesise evidence on the biological potential of different macroalgae for fixing carbon (Gao & Mckinley, 1994). In 2006, the first pilot project to create a coastal CO₂ removal belt using macroalgae afforestation and macroalgae farms was funded by the Korean Government (see review by Chung et al., 2013). While most of the contributions of macroalgae to carbon sequestration originally focused on carbon export to the deep sea (Ritschard, 1992), it was later emphasized that macroalgae may contribute significantly to carbon burial in unvegetated and vegetated sediments at shallower depths (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Queirós et al., 2019). This recognition established macroalgae ecosystems as key 'carbon donors' in the coastal ocean (Hill et al., 2015; Smale et al., 2018). The first global estimate of the potential

sequestration of macroalgae-derived carbon suggested that these forests may support higher carbon sequestration rates than all of the other blue carbon ecosystems combined (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016).

Research effort on the carbon sequestration potential of macroalgae (both wild and farmed) soared after the concept of blue carbon was introduced to highlight the contribution of coastal ecosystems to organic carbon sequestration (Nellemann et al., 2009) (Fig. 1A). Our results show that research effort to date has focused heavily on the fate of particulate organic carbon (POC; 77% of publications; Fig. 1B), even though most carbon is hypothesized to be sequestered via dissolved organic carbon (DOC) pathways (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016). The particulate inorganic carbon (PIC) fraction cycling through macroalgae habitats remains very poorly characterized (four studies), despite the relevance of carbonate precipitation and dissolution processes to the global carbon cycle (Smith, 2013; van Dam et al., 2021). The influence of macroalgae carbon sequestration on dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) concentrations in sea water, and its effects on atmosphere-sea CO₂ exchange, remain equally poorly characterized (Fig. 1B). Of the 180 publications reviewed on the topic of macroalgae carbon sequestration, 55% investigated carbon fixation, whereas fewer studies addressed fluxes directly leading to long-term carbon storage such as export (18%) and burial (16%) (Fig. 1C).

Over the last decade, considerable discussion regarding whether macroalgae and their farming support a globally



Fig. 1. Scientific research on macroalgal carbon sequestration. (A) Number of publications per year returned by the *Scopus* database (accessed 1 September 2022) using the search terms listed in Table S1. Coloured lines indicate the macroalgal habitat type considered in the study, with blue representing natural habitats, green artificial habitats, and brown representing both. The number of publications is also related to the type of carbon compound (dissolved or particulate, organic or inorganic) (B) and the carbon flux (C) examined. DIC, dissolved inorganic carbon; DOC, dissolved organic carbon; PIC, particulate inorganic carbon; POC, particulate organic carbon.

relevant (and manageable) carbon sink has played out (Krause-Jensen et al., 2018; Macreadie et al., 2019; Bach et al., 2021; Hurd et al., 2022). This has prompted a critical examination of the potential incorporation of these habitats into policy frameworks, as well as their use as a catalyst for conservation and restoration (Howard et al., 2017; Smale et al., 2018; Sutton-Grier & Howard, 2018; Lovelock & Duarte, 2019; Vanderklift et al., 2022). It has become increasingly evident that a more refined understanding of the fate of macroalgal carbon, both at local and global scales, is needed (Krause-Jensen et al., 2018; Raven, 2018), and that verifying macroalgae carbon sequestration will require a thorough accounting of all carbon flows between the atmosphere and ocean (Bach et al., 2021; Gallagher et al., 2022; Hurd et al., 2022), as well as consideration of other GHGs (Roth et al., 2022).

IV. MAIN MACROALGAL CARBON SEQUESTRATION PATHWAYS

A first-order assessment estimated the global macroalgal carbon sequestration potential to be between 61 and 268 Tg C year⁻¹ (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016), albeit how much of that potential can contribute to climate change mitigation is not yet resolved (see Section VI). This estimate is relatively small compared to the sequestration capacity of terrestrial sinks (hundreds to thousands of Tg C year⁻¹; Griscom et al., 2017) and of some proposed artificial forms of marine carbon sequestration (e.g. alkalinity enhancement and ocean fertilization; thousands to tens of thousands of $Tg C year^{-1}$; NASEM, 2021), but compares favourably to other blue carbon ecosystems (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016). Unlike other coastal vegetated habitats, the area occupied by macroalgae forests can be extensively increased by the expansion of coastal and open ocean farms (Arzeno-Soltero et al., 2023). Some of the carbon assimilated into biomass during the farming process can be lost before harvesting and buried under the farm soils under the right sedimentary conditions, potentially remaining stored long-term (Pan et al., 2021). Farming also offers additional climate mitigation possibilities if macroalgae products and ingredients substitute products that have a high carbon footprint [e.g. fuels, plastics (Duarte et al., 2017; Sondak et al., 2017)], and those reductions outweigh the GHGs emitted along the value chain (e.g. hatchery, harvesting, manufacturing, transport).

The large sequestration capacity of macroalgal forests arises from their vast extent and high productivity, which results in large amounts of carbon fixed and, thus, available for potential sequestration. Macroalgae are the most extensive coastal vegetated ecosystem on the planet, covering at least 10, 15, and 40 times more area than seagrasses, tidal marshes, and mangroves respectively (Duarte, 2017). A systematic effort using environmental modelling estimated a global area of benthic macroalgae of $6.06-7.22 \times 10^6$ km², most of which is dominated by red macroalgae (for a review

of existing estimates see Duarte *et al.*, 2022). Macroalgal forests dominated by kelp and *Sargassum* are estimated to cover up to 2.03×10^6 km² and 1.4×10^6 km² respectively (Gouvêa *et al.*, 2020; Jayathilake & Costello, 2021), albeit mapped areas to date are substantially smaller than modelled areas (Mora-Soto *et al.*, 2020; Table S2). By contrast, the area presently occupied by seaweed farms is several orders of magnitude lower (*ca.* 2000 km²; Duarte *et al.*, 2017). Global NPP of macroalgae is estimated to draw 1.33 Pg C year⁻¹ from the water column, with macroalgal forests fixing 0.95 Pg C year⁻¹ alone (Duarte *et al.*, 2022).

Macroalgae can contribute to carbon sequestration via three well-established mechanisms: (i) release of DOC that is resistant to degradation; (ii) burial of POC in marine sediments, including those of other coastal vegetated ecosystems; and (iii) export of DOC and/or POC to deep sea areas with long residence times where carbon may remain sequestered even if remineralized (Fig. 2). These pathways differ in the form of organic carbon sequestered (dissolved or particulate), as well as in the physical, biological, and chemical processes with which they interact. Other pathways, such as the permanent reduction of metabolic products formed via alkalinity production have been proposed, but remain poorly understood in macroalgae systems (Reithmaier et al., 2021; Perkins et al., 2022).

(1) DOC resisting degradation

Refractory DOC (RDOC), which is the portion of DOC not accessible for biological processing or resistant to degradation, plays a central role in marine organic carbon sequestration (Hansell, 2013; Baltar et al., 2021). Macroalgae are known to be important sources of DOC in coastal waters (Wada et al., 2008; Wada & Hama, 2013; Watanabe et al., 2020), and a large portion of their DOC production is exported to the open ocean (Bauer & Druffel, 1998; Barrón & Duarte, 2015). Average published macroalgal DOC release rates (mean \pm SE = 238 \pm 58 g C m⁻² year⁻¹, N = 83, Fig. 3A) exceed the averages recorded for seagrass meadows $(54 \pm 13 \text{ gC m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}; \text{ Barrón & Duarte, 2015}), \text{ man-}$ groves $(150 \pm 134 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}; \text{ Bouillon et al., 2008}),$ and phytoplankton $(0-15 \text{ g C} \text{ m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}; \text{ Roshan } \&$ Devries, 2017). However, rates of release span three orders of magnitude $(0-4390 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1})$, corresponding to an average of $30.4 \pm 12.52\%$ (mean \pm SEM, $\mathcal{N} = 51$) of NPP (Fig. 3B). This large variation may reflect differences in species physiology and phenology (Chen et al., 2020b; Watanabe et al., 2020; Paine et al., 2021), environmental conditions (Reed et al., 2015; Watanabe et al., 2020; Paine et al., 2021) and methodological approaches (Khailov & Burlakova, 1969; Carlson & Carlson, 1984), with short-term incubation experiments underestimating DOC (Weigel & Pfister, 2020).

Most DOC released by macroalgae is thought to be photodegraded or to enter microbial loops (Shank *et al.*, 2010; Wada *et al.*, 2015), where it is eventually remineralized back to CO_2 . A smaller fraction may persist or be transformed into



Fig. 2. Overview of established macroalgal carbon sequestration pathways. Key processes playing a role in sequestration (e.g. trapping) and remineralization (e.g. sediment resuspension) of macroalgal organic carbon into dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) are also outlined. Other potential pathways leading to long-term carbon sinks, such as the permanent production of alkalinity, are not shown. Solid lines indicate pathways involving particulate organic carbon (POC), whilst dashed lines indicate pathways involving dissolved organic carbon (DOC). Macroalgal carbon can be sequestered in the ocean by ① burial of particulate carbon in vegetated and unvegetated sediments; ② dissolved organic carbon avoiding degradation (e.g. by sunlight or microbes) in the water column (refractory DOC; RDOC); and ③ transport of carbon to the ocean interior, where sequestration will depend on the retention time of carbon from the ocean–atmosphere interface. The intrinsic refractoriness of DOC is indicated by the scale below RDOC, and is also illustrated as a DOC molecule that loses some of its labile components as its moves down the water column.



Fig. 3. Export rates of macroalgal dissolved organic carbon (DOC; in green) and particulate organic carbon (POC; in blue) in the literature (A, C) and their relationship with net primary production (NPP) (B, D). Probability distributions in A and C are based on kernel density estimates. Solid lines are quantiles (0.05, 0.5, 0.95) and dashed lines are means. Lines in B and D indicate 1:1.

RDOC that will undergo slow decomposition over years, decades, or centuries, and which contributes to long-term carbon storage (Hansell, Carlson & Schlitzer, 2012; Walker *et al.*, 2016). DOC recalcitrance exists in a wide continuum, with most DOC only resisting degradation under certain

conditions (Jiao *et al.*, 2014; Shen & Benner, 2018). Specifically, DOC recalcitrance depends on its concentration in sea water, the environmental context, and its biochemical composition (Baltar *et al.*, 2021). When present in very low concentrations, DOC molecules may avoid uptake by

microbes, effectively resisting degradation and remaining in the ocean (Jiao et al., 2014). Environmental conditions (e.g. temperature, nitrate, light) influence the rates and extent of DOC utilization by microbes (Zweifel, Norrman & Hagstrom, 1993), and high irradiation or temperature can physically degrade macroalgal DOC (Shank et al., 2010; Lønborg et al., 2018). The metabolic capabilities of the microbial communities surrounding DOC can also affect its lifetime (Chen et al., 2020a). In this way, the fate of DOC is intrinsically linked to a range of ocean water transport and mixing processes that expose DOC molecules to microbial communities and environmental conditions. Finally, the chemical composition of DOC itself also affects its lability, and this composition is not well understood for most macroalgae. Macroalgae DOC contains high quantities of phenolic and humic-like compounds, which are typically more recalcitrant than other molecules (Wada et al., 2008; Buck-Wiese et al., 2022; Feng et al., 2022).

Macroalgal RDOC is thought to play a central role in macroalgal carbon sequestration (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Feng et al., 2022; Li et al., 2022), and evidence across a range of experimental degradation timeframes shows that a potentially relevant fraction of macroalgal DOC is - or becomes - RDOC (Table 1). Yet empirically quantifying the relative percentage of macroalgal DOC that will enter this pool is, at present, complex. From a biogeochemical perspective, RDOC is defined as the fraction of DOC remaining in water masses of varying age, but determining the original source of that fraction remains challenging (Hansell, 2013; Baltar et al., 2021). Assays in the laboratory using macroalgae DOC attempt to approximate the refractory fraction using long-term incubations, but these are necessarily time constrained and are only able to study the biochemistry of RDOC in a controlled setting, which may not be representative of the natural environment. For instance, incubations to measure macroalgal DOC degradation are usually conducted under constant temperature and dark conditions (Wada et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2020a; Watanabe et al., 2020), despite some studies showing that sunlight accelerates degradation (Shank et al., 2010; Wada et al., 2015; Powers et al., 2020) and can affect the relative abundance of polyphenolic substances (Powers et al., 2020). Additionally, the duration of experiments varies widely in the literature (from days to over a year; Table 1), even though the length of time during which DOC is allowed to degrade is known to affect its recalcitrance estimates (Watanabe et al., 2020). Decay rates generally follow a negative exponential curve: the labile portion of DOC is used up relatively quickly, with a semi-labile fraction degrading more slowly and a remaining fraction (assumed to represent the refractory component) remaining stable thereafter (Chen et al., 2020a). Yet, even the 'stable' RDOC fraction can undergo further degradation if exposed to novel conditions (e.g. light exposure after 360 days; Li et al., 2022). The advent of molecular fingerprinting offers promising opportunities to bridge the gap between the geochemical and experimental perspectives of RDOC, as the production and release of macroalgae-specific

molecules can be traced and matched to refractory samples (Hansell, 2013; Feng *et al.*, 2022; Li *et al.*, 2022). Coupling these tools with more realistic experimental assays will vastly improve our understanding of the fate of macroalgal DOC in the ocean. An outstanding challenge will be quantifying the labile fractions of macroalgae DOC that become refractory as they are successively utilized and transformed by microbes (Chen *et al.*, 2020*a*; Li *et al.*, 2022).

(2) Burial of POC in marine sediments

Burial of POC in marine sediments, where carbon may avoid oxidation and persist for thousands of years if left undisturbed, represents an important sequestration pathway in the ocean carbon cycle (Bianchi *et al.*, 2018). As most macroalgae grow on rocky habitats, where accumulation of organic matter is negligible, burial of macroalgal POC occurs allochthonously, that is, only after carbon has been transported to sedimentary environments.

The majority (61.28 \pm 4.2%, mean \pm SEM, \mathcal{N} = 118) of the carbon assimilated into macroalgae biomass is eventually released as POC of a wide range of sizes, from whole plants to micrometric particles. Macroalgal POC release rates $(246.85 \pm 24.74 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}, \text{ mean } \pm \text{SEM}, N = 158,$ Fig. 3C) are within the range documented for other coastal vegetated ecosystems such as seagrass meadows $(16-50 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}; \text{Pergent et al., 1994})$, or tidal marshes $(470-670 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}; \text{ Bouchard & Lefeuvre, 2000}).$ Macroalgal POC release rates vary across three orders of magnitude and are positively correlated with yearly NPP (Fig. 3D). POC release is often seasonal and variable across sites, and is generally influenced by hydrodynamic conditions (Seymour et al., 1989; Hobday, 2000; Krumhansl & Scheibling, 2011), the life and reproductive cycle of a species (Walker, 1980; Pessarrodona, Foggo & Smale, 2018a; Kokubu et al., 2019), and/or grazing and biofouling by encrusting organisms (Krumhansl & Scheibling, 2011). Macroalgal POC contributes meaningfully to the total POC in coastal areas (Fredriksen, 2003; Bode, Alvarez-Ossorio & Varela, 2006; Yorke et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2018) and in the deep sea (Vetter & Dayton, 1998).

The amount of macroalgal POC that reaches sediments where burial can occur depends on its degradation rate and transport time. Degradation often includes physical fragmentation by waves and currents, and biological consumption and decomposition by a variety of organisms. Decomposition will transform detrital POC into organic and inorganic carbon (Higgins & Mackey, 1987; Zhang & Wang, 2017). Herbivores also consume macroalgal detritus, interacting with the degradation process (Bedford & Moore, 1984). The biochemical composition of detritus (Smith & Foreman, 1984), as well as environmental variables (e.g. temperature, oxygen, light), are important drivers of macroalgae decomposition (Pedersen *et al.*, 2021; Filbee-Dexter *et al.*, 2022*a*; Wright, Pessarrodona & Foggo, 2022).

The transport of available POC beyond macroalgal habitats is influenced by particle size and buoyancy, as well as

ашегент ехрегиненая соници	UIIS. V AIUCS ALC IIICAIIS AIIU SU	מווחמות תכעומווטווא אווכ	u repureu. », uecay e	COLISIALIL		
Species	Experimental conditions	Sampling month	Duration (days)	$\begin{array}{c} {\rm Remaining} \\ {\rm carbon} \ (\%) \end{array}$	$k (\mathrm{day}^{-1})$	Reference
Brown algae Sargassum natans, S. fluitans	27–29 °C (sunlight)	July, October	0.83	4774	0.36 - 0.84	Powers et al. (2020)
Sargassum natans, S. fluitans	27 °C (artificial light)	June, October	2	46.56 - 53.98	4.74 - 5.9	Shank et al. (2010)
Ecklonia cava	$20 ^{\circ}\mathrm{C} (\mathrm{dark})$	April	30	85.7 ± 5.3	0.0058	Wada <i>et al.</i> (2008)
		December	$\frac{30}{2}$	39.2 ± 8.1	0.0342	
		May	30	55.1 ± 25.5	0.0216	
		June .	60 0	28.9 ± 1.0	0.0407	
		October	60	59.7	0.0182	
Ecklonia cava	23 °C (artificial light)	December	-	0.86-72.62	0.29–8.81 2.96	Wada <i>et al.</i> (2015)
Saroas sum horneri	99 °C (dark)	Iviay Fehrijarv	150	10.49 56 + 4	3.20 0.0042-0.0090	Watanahe et al (9090)
		March	150	78 ± 27		
Sargassum tenerrimum	23-27 °C (dark)	NA	100	23.67	0.11	Manikandan et al. (2021)
Saccharina japonica	-1.3 to 1.7 °C	January	150	37.3	0.04	Gao et al. (2021)
	14.7 - 17.8 °C (sunlight)	April		38.2	0.09	
Saccharina japonica	20-25 °C (dark)	May	359	56.91	0.03	Li et al. (2022)
Saccharina japonica	20-25 °C (dark)	June	205	3.67	0.1	Feng at al. (2022)
Ecklonia maxima	10 °C (artificial light)	August (winter)	2	31.26	0.5	Lucas & Newell (1981)
Laminana pallida			6	10.34	0.3	
Turbinaria ornata	23-27 °C (dark)	NA	100	13.41	0.28	Manikandan <i>et al.</i> (2021)
Padina gymnospora	23-27 °C (dark)	NA	100	23.04	0.44	Manikandan et al. (2021)
Fucus spiralis	11-13 °C (dark)	July, August	16	53.74	0.03	Hulatt <i>et al.</i> (2009)
Red aloae	11-13 C (sumgnt)			D	0.00	
Chondrus cristus	$4 ^{\circ}\mathrm{C} (bioturbator)$	Fehruary	17_{-90}	0.4	0 004	Kristensen øt al (1999)
and an an an an an	1.0C (control)	I col and y	11 10	0.6	0.005	
	T C (CUILLUI) Q °C (histochation)			0.0	0.005	
	0 C (control) 8 °C (control)			0.0	0.004	
	16 °C (histurbater)			0.4	0.005	
	16 °C (control) (dark)			0.4	0.008	
Polysiphonia spp.	$15 ^{\circ}C$ (dark)	Autumn	154	0	0.01	Vichkovitten & Holmer (2004)
Green algae		-	1			
Ulva spp.	20–24 °C (artificial light)	Spring	17	28.71	0.49	García-Robledo et al. (2008)
Ulva lactuca	$21 ^{\circ}C (dark)$	October	70	10.41	0.1	Kristensen (1994)
Ulva rıgıda	20° C (dark)	August	22	23.91	0.37	Castaldelli <i>et al.</i> (2003)
Ulva prolifera	20-25 °C (dark)	June, July	512	3.97	0.07	Chen et al. $(2020a)$
\underbrace{U} tva prolifera	25 C (dark)	June		13.28	3.4	Liang et al. (2021)
Caulerpa racemosa	23–27 °C (dark)	NA	100	30.33	0.04	Manikandan <i>et al.</i> (2021) Timéte Domes $d = 1$ (2020)
naimieaa mirassaia	10 C (dark)	August Tanijary	C1	U 14 83	0.07	Junenez-Kamos <i>et al.</i> (2022)
Halimeda sp.	23–27 °C (dark)	NA	100	29.44	0.05	Manikandan et al. (2021)

Biological Reviews 98 (2023) 1945–1971 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

Table 1. Degradation rates of macroalgae dissolved organic carbon (DOC) and remaining (recalcitrant) carbon (as a percentage of the original DOC concentration) under

seabed morphology and oceanographic processes. Smaller, lighter particles sink more slowly and can be transported over longer distances than larger, heavier fragments such as whole plants or blades (Filbee-Dexter et al., 2018b; Wernberg & Filbee-Dexter, 2018). Yet, small particles may be more susceptible to degradation (Smith & Foreman, 1984), and the interactive effects between these two processes remain poorly studied. Transport of neutrally or negatively buoyant macroalgal detritus is mostly influenced by wave energy or ocean currents, with higher export rates in exposed sites (Filbee-Dexter et al., 2018b). Typically, a relatively small amount (1-3%) of the exported POC washes up ashore (Kirkman & Kendrick, 1997; Lastra et al., 2014; Smale et al., 2021), the rest being transported to other habitats and/or remineralized. Buoyant fragments generally travel greater distances (Kirkman & Kendrick, 1997), drifting with surface currents up to hundreds to thousands of kilometres away from their source (Harrold & Lisin, 1989; Hobday, 2000; Fraser et al., 2018). Coastal geomorphological features facilitating long water residence times (e.g. fjords, estuaries) can however limit long-range transport, with most algae sinking before being exported (Ager et al., 2023). Interestingly, non-buoyant algae can become intertwined with buoyant macroalgae, potentially facilitating export (Ager et al., 2023). Buoyant macroalgae sink to the bottom as a result of progressive degradation (e.g. gas bladder rupture or fragmentation) and colonization by epibionts (Rothäusler, Gutow & Thiel, 2012), or by being caught in zones of convergence and downwelling (Schoener & Rowe, 1970; Johnson & Richardson, 1977). Once on the seabed, detritus can be transported by a range of oceanographic processes such as strong tidal flows, turbidity currents, or dense-shelf water cascades (Inman, Nordstrom & Flick, 1976; Canals et al., 2006; Mahjabin, Pattiaratchi & Hetzel, 2020). Transport is also determined by seabed morphology. Flat areas on the continental shelf or abyssal plains contain little macroalgal detritus, while submarine canvons, fords, and convex areas can aggregate detritus (Smith & Foreman, 1984; Filbee-Dexter & Scheibling, 2016; Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Zaborska et al., 2018), and serve as rapid conduits of macroalgal POC to deeper waters (Table S3). Accumulations of macroalgal detrital fragments do not necessarily show a relationship with depth (Kokubu et al., 2012, 2019; Filbee-Dexter & Scheibling, 2016; Baker et al., 2018; Filbee-Dexter et al., 2018b).

Once it reaches depositional sites, macroalgae POC can enter the sediment during decomposition or be buried by settling particles or bioturbating animals (Reichardt, 1987; Queirós *et al.*, 2019). Laboratory experiments have found that up to 9% of macroalgal POC decomposing on top of the sediment can become buried in it (Hardison *et al.*, 2010; Braeckman *et al.*, 2019; Ravaglioli *et al.*, 2019). On the other hand, fast-decomposing detritus may not significantly increase the sediment organic carbon content (Sundbäck *et al.*, 1989; Isæus *et al.*, 2004; Rossi, 2006). Field experiments in which macroalgae parcels were deposited on deep seafloor sediments between 1300 and 1700 m have also reported mixed results, with moderate enrichment of the top sediment layer in some locations and depletion in others (Smith, 1983; Bernardino *et al.*, 2010). This could be due to the existence of a maximum macroalgae biomass threshold that can be processed by the community in each of these areas (Sundbäck *et al.*, 1989), and to macroalgae inputs facilitating microbial or bioturbator activity.

Overall, the magnitude of POC burial will vary depending on the total macroalgal detrital flux, the accumulation rate of sediment on the seabed and its grain size, and the of carbon remineralization once deposited rate (Burdige, 2007; Leithold, Blair & Wegmann, 2016; Serrano et al., 2016; Queirós et al., 2019; Song et al., 2022). Macroalgae detrital fluxes vary throughout the year, with burial being greater when pulses of detritus are exported outside the macroalgal habitats (Queirós et al., 2019). Sedimentation rates generally decrease progressively with increasing distance from the coast and river mouths (Restreppo, Wood & Phrampus, 2020), being particularly high in coastal vegetated ecosystems, fjords, and canyons (De Haas, van Weering & de Stigter, 2002; Smith et al., 2015; Leithold et al., 2016; Duarte, 2017). Organic carbon also binds more effectively to fine-grained sediments, with the concentration of muds often being a good predictor of organic carbon burial (Serrano et al., 2016). Macroalgal carbon that has been buried in marine sediments will, however, only contribute to carbon sequestration if it remains buried for periods of time relevant to climate mitigation (Frigstad et al., 2021). Remineralization is driven by numerous physical (e.g. tidal and wave pumping, shelf currents, storm waves) and biological (e.g. bioturbation) sediment-mixing processes, and is particularly intense in the top sediment layer (Teal et al., 2008; Hardison et al., 2010; Braeckman et al., 2019). As a result, the depth of the sediment mixed layer shows strong relationships with carbon burial (Johannessen, 2022; Song et al., 2022). On the continental shelf, carbon buried on the top layer often goes through numerous oxic-suboxic cycles driven by sediment resuspension and redeposition (Bröder *et al.*, 2018), with carbon content remaining constant in deeper layers (Song et al., 2022). Burial in deep sea sediments presumably leads to longer term stability (thousands to millions of years), even if oxygen is available (Estes et al., 2019), with macroalgae POC having been observed in cores 1500-2200 m deep (Reichardt, 1987). Indeed, deep sea sediments experimentally enriched with kelp show little colonisation by fauna after 4.7 months (Levin & Smith, 1984), suggesting negligible remineralization as kelp may not be a trophically important resource (Smith, 1983). Although buried kelp may persist in experimental sediments, its actual long-term persistence rarely has been resolved. Continuous kelp carbon burial has been detected in Nordic fjord and shelf sediments over 120 years (Frigstad et al., 2021), whilst macroalgal DNA has been found in 350-year-old loch sediments (O'Dell, 2022) Investigating the long-term permanence of macroalgal carbon in sediments remains a priority for future research.

Southern UK (Shelf)

Svalbard, Norway (Fjord)

Determining how much of the carbon stored in marine sediments is derived from macroalgae remains a key step to resolving their contribution to carbon sequestration. Improvements in carbon tracing techniques, such as stable isotope analysis and environmental DNA (eDNA) combined with quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR), have recently enabled the identification of macroalgae among the potential sources of organic carbon in marine sediments, which are usually coarsely resolved. Macroalgal eDNA is commonly found in nearshore marine sediments, suggesting they contribute to carbon burial (Ortega et al., 2019; Queirós et al., 2019, 2022; Frigstad et al., 2021; O'Dell, 2022; Ørberg et al., 2022). Few studies to date have quantified their actual contribution, as finding macroalgae-specific biomarkers has remained challenging. In coastal vegetated sediments, macroalgae have been found to contribute up to 68% of the carbon buried (Kindeberg et al., 2019). In other unvegetated coastal sediments (e.g. canyons, fjords, continental shelves; Table 2), average macroalgae contributions to the total organic carbon buried range from 10 to 55%. Existing macroalgae burial rates vary from 1.5 to $17 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1}$ (Table 2), representing around 9% of the macroalgal POC exported as detritus (Queirós et al., 2019; Frigstad et al., 2021; Zaborska et al., 2018), or ~4% of NPP (Frigstad et al., 2021). A coring study conducted along a fjord and the continental shelf of Norway suggested a POC burial rate of 460 g C m⁻² year⁻¹ (Abdullah, Fredriksen & Christie, 2017), but was based on multiple extrapolations and assumptions and may, therefore, be an overestimation. Burial rates of macroalgal carbon per unit area, in the continental shelf or at the bottom of fjords (Table 2), are an order of magnitude lower than burial rates in mangroves $(226 \pm 39 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1})$, tidal marshes $(244 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ year}^{-1})$, or seagrass meadows $(138 \pm 38 \text{ g C m}^{-2} \text{ vear}^{-1})$ (McLeod *et al.*, 2011; Ouvang & Lee, 2014; Duarte, 2017; and references therein). Despite these relatively low burial rates, the large spatial coverage over which macroalgae carbon is exported may result in considerable carbon sequestration (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016).

(3) Transport of organic carbon to the ocean interior

A first-order global estimate suggests that the transport of macroalgal organic carbon to the "deep sea", either in dissolved or particulate form, may be the main pathway through which macroalgae contribute to carbon sequestration (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016). Macroalgal carbon exported below 1000 and 1500 m is often assumed to be sequestered (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Ortega et al., 2019). In reality, however, the sequestration timescales of macroalgal POC or DOC exported to the ocean interior will depend on the depth and location where it is respired back to CO₂, as the time water masses take to ventilate to the atmosphere varies spatially (Siegel et al., 2021, 2023; Baker et al., 2022). For example, the North Atlantic basin 'leaks' more carbon than other basins, with 33% of the carbon exported to 1000 m being returned to the atmosphere within 100 years (Baker et al., 2022), whilst the Indian and Pacific Ocean have longer ventilation times (Siegel et al., 2021). Future estimates of macroalgae carbon sequestration via this pathway should therefore explicitly consider the geographic variability in water ventilation times.

Export of macroalgal POC to the ocean interior has been documented across all major oceanographic basins (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016). Oceanographic processes such as density- and turbidity-driven currents can transport macroalgal POC across the continental shelf to depths exceeding thousands of metres (Reichardt, 1987). Transport is presumably accelerated in wave-exposed locations and shelves with short water-residence times (Filbee-Dexter et al., 2018b), but can be remarkably slower (decades to millennia) in wide and shallow continental shelves (Bröder et al., 2018). Alternatively, some species may float across shelf waters and sink to the deep if caught in zones of convergence and downwelling created by winds (Johnson & Richardson, 1977) or if they lose buoyancy. For instance, Sargassum rafts advected below the mixed laver can sink to 5000 m in just 1 or 2 days (Schoener & Rowe, 1970; Johnson & Richardson, 1977).

8.75 (15%)

 $16.7 \pm 4.3 (45\%)$

 $17.4 \pm 5 (45\%)$ $16.0 \pm 4.6 (45\%)$

 $8.5 \pm 4 (55\%)$

 $8.5 \pm 4 (55\%)$

8.7 ± 4 (55%)

Queirós et al. (2019)

Zaborska et al. (2018)

	(//	1			
Location	Taxa examined	Depth (m)	POC burial $(g C m^{-2} year^{-1})$	m -POC burial $(g C m^{-2} year^{-1})$	Reference
NW Norway (Shelf)	Kelp	531 515 354 242	31.1 26.8 14.9 49.5	3.4 (11%) 8.6 (32%) 1.5 (10%) 10.9 (22%)	Frigstad et al. (2021)

58.7

37.1

38.6

35.5

15.4

15.4

159

Table 2. Particulate organic carbon (POC) burial rates in sediments from different depths in the continental shelf. The burial of macroalgae-derived POC (m-POC), and its equivalent fraction of the total POC burial (in parentheses) are also indicated

¹Based on the median contribution of macroalgae to the sediment organic matter $\pm 95\%$ confidence interval.

48

95

103

98

95

105

103

Macroalgae

Macroalgae

The number of macroalgal DNA reads in water samples decreases exponentially with depth (Ortega et al., 2019). Red algal DNA is the most common, which may reflect the fact that this group covers the largest geographical extent among macroalgae (Duarte *et al.*, 2022). How much carbon these DNA reads equates to is still unresolved, as it requires experimentally determined taxon-specific ratios between DNA and carbon, which are currently unknown. Once deposited on the deep seafloor, macroalgal POC can be readily used by fauna (Harbour *et al.*, 2021) or decomposed by microbes, with experimental *in situ* kelp deployments finding little material remaining after 40 days at 1300 m depth (Smith, 1983).

The export of macroalgal DOC to the ocean interior remains largely uncharacterized, but will depend on local- and regional-scale oceanographic processes, as well as degradation time. For instance, in a coral reef habitat with low water turnover, Haas et al. (2013) found that DOC exudates were consumed within less than a day, suggesting negligible to nil export. By contrast, 98% of DOC released in a temperate Sargassum bed was transported to offshore waters by tidal flushing or other hydrodynamic processes (Watanabe et al., 2020). Although the contribution of macroalgae to the total DOC pool remains poorly characterized (Wada et al., 2015), DOC export from the coastal to the open ocean is known to be an important flux in the carbon budget (Barrón & Duarte, 2015). Resolving ocean currents and other oceanographic processes at macroalgal DOC release sites and surrounding shelf areas could help determine the fate of this DOC and its potential to reach areas where it potentially can be sequestered.

V. MAPPING MACROALGAL CARBON SEQUESTRATION POTENTIAL AND DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

Whilst blue carbon wealth estimates are available for most countries (Macreadie et al., 2021), inventories of macroalgal carbon stocks and/or assessments of their carbon fixation and sequestration potential are available for only 17 countries, self-governing territories, or regions (Fig. 4A, Table S2). These assessments have been largely motivated by the need to understand the climate change mitigation capacity of macroalgal forests and whether they can be designated as blue carbon ecosystems (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020), as well as to improve marine estate management (Bayley et al., 2021; Filbee-Dexter et al., 2022b). Efforts are starting to guide national policy actions [e.g. Chile (Vega et al., 2021); UK (Bayley et al., 2021; JNCC, 2021)] and, in some cases, the implementation of carbon offset projects (e.g. Japan; Kuwae et al., 2022a,b), although macroalgal carbon credits are yet to satisfy any of the standards set by the major crediting organizations (Verra, GoldStandard).

Most assessments to date have focused on the carbon held within living macroalgal biomass (standing stock), which cannot be considered a long-term reservoir due to the short lifespan of most macroalgae species (Howard et al., 2017). However, these are presented here as a useful proxy for the macroalgal carbon wealth held by different countries. Although some countries only have data at the regional level, available inventories reveal vast differences in macroalgal carbon stores held by each country. The Great Southern Reef, a system of interconnected rocky reefs running along the bottom third of the Australian continent, and the Eastern Canadian Arctic, appear to hold large carbon stocks (Fig. 4B). Estimates of the carbon potentially sequestered by macroalgae are less common (11 countries and/or selfgoverning territories), but also highlight Australia as a key contributor so far (Fig. 4C).

Importantly, assessments of carbon sequestration potential are missing from 88% of the 150 countries where macroalgae occur based on the maps of Duarte *et al.* (2022). For these areas, a useful approach may be to categorize their coastline considering the properties that can enhance or reduce macroalgal carbon sequestration (Fig. 5, Table S4). *A priori*, large spatial variations in sequestration potential can be expected because of large global variation in the fixation, transport, and burial of macroalgal carbon, and only certain contexts will likely be conducive to macroalgal carbon sequestration:

(1) Carbon fixation by macroalgae will be greatest in shallow areas with rocky habitats, with rates being greatest in temperate regions (Pessarrodona *et al.*, 2022). In the absence of good maps, the total area covered by rock, which is often available from geological surveys and habitat mapping (Wilmers *et al.*, 2012; Sondak & Chung, 2015), and the mean productivity of the most common macroalgae species might be useful proxies to derive the maximum carbon fixation in any given region.

(2) The amount of carbon buried and stored in marine sediments will depend strongly on total detrital carbon export reaching these areas, sedimentation rate (Ingall & van Cappellen, 1990), and remineralization rates of the carbon buried with the sediment (Burdige, 2007; Queirós *et al.*, 2019; Song *et al.*, 2022). Areas with high sedimentation rates such as blue carbon habitats, fjords, or canyons will have high burial rates (Smith *et al.*, 2015). Burial of organic carbon is also more pronounced in areas with fine sediment (Serrano *et al.*, 2016). Areas with shallow sediment mixedlayer depths, such as those at high latitudes and away from large river deltas or outside enclosed seas, have high carbon burial rates (Song *et al.*, 2022).

(3) Carbon transport times to deep ocean habitats where sequestration might be facilitated will be shorter in areas characterized by high flow-driven export. For example, coasts featuring dense shelf water cascades and/or short coastal water residence times (Liu *et al.*, 2019), and/or adjacent to trenches, deep cuvettes, or canyons, may transport greater amounts of carbon to the ocean interior (Canals *et al.*, 2006). Transport will be slowest in areas with long coastal residence times [e.g. polar margins, marginal seas



Fig. 4. Distribution of macroalgae carbon stocks and sequestration potential. (A) Absence or presence of country inventory assessments on a national or regional level is depicted as grey, green, and blue countries, respectively. (B) Mean macroalgal carbon stocks in living tissue biomass per country (teragrams of carbon). (C) Mean macroalgae carbon sequestration potential per country (teragrams of carbon) er year). The small circles represent microstates or self-governing territories. Note that assessments for the vast majority of countries are lacking (not determined, ND). C_{org}, organic carbon.





Methodologies to use

^ADecomposition assays, molecular fingerprinting (e.g., FT-ICR spectrometry, chromatography, antibodies).

^B Particle-tracking models, decomposition assays.

^c Particle-tracking models, macroalgae floating/sinking properties, decomposition time.

^DCores, carbon source analysis (e.g., isotope, eDNA), aging.

Fig. 5. Framework to determine the likelihood of macroalgae forest carbon sequestration. Pathways leading to low sequestration potential are indicated in red. DOC, dissolved organic carbon; eDNA, environmental DNA; FT-ICR, Fourier-transform ion cyclotron resonance; POC, particulate organic carbon; RDOC, recalcitrant DOC.

(De Haas *et al.*, 2002; Bourgeois *et al.*, 2016) and broad continental shelves (Bröder *et al.*, 2018)]. Decay during transport may be slower in cold waters (Filbee-Dexter *et al.*, 2022*a*), while most carbon appears to be respired in warmer tropical regions (Haas *et al.*, 2013). The presence of refractory molecules such phlorotannins, fucans, xylans, long-chain lipids, sulfated polysaccharides, aromatic and lignin-like compounds can delay degradation times (Wada *et al.*, 2007; Trevathan-Tackett *et al.*, 2015; Buck-Wiese *et al.*, 2022).

Available evidence thus suggests that temperate and polar coastlines with large rocky areas and close to coastal carbon sinks (e.g. other blue carbon habitats, fjords, canyons) or the deep sea (narrow continental shelves) will likely have the greatest sequestration potential. This contrasts with other blue carbon ecosystems, whose sequestration capacity is largely in coastal tropical and temperate areas (Macreadie *et al.*, 2021).

Current assessments must be viewed only as a first step towards inventories of macroalgal carbon stocks and sequestration potential. A major constraint is their reliance on a pre-determined range of fixed carbon that was proposed to be ultimately sequestered (11–23% depending on the pathway; Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016), values which remain largely unconstrained by empirical field studies (Queirós *et al.*, 2019). The only exception can be found in estimates of carbon sequestration in Norway, which relied on carbon burial rates estimated from sediment cores, and whose values were used for other Nordic countries (Frigstad *et al.*, 2021). The development of model-based approaches to estimate carbon sequestration has been useful in established blue carbon ecosystems (Lovelock *et al.*, 2022*a,b*), and is particularly promising for macroalgae given the complexity of their flows and the amount of parameters that require measurement (Hurd *et al.*, 2022). Building simple, robust, evidence-based, and conservative models of the relationship between carbon fixation, export and sequestration will necessitate advances in macroalgae bio-tracing.

Although the importance of oceanographic processes in shaping the fate of POC and DOC exported from coastal habitats is widely recognized, oceanographic models are still rarely used to investigate the transport of macroalgal carbon outside of source habitats. Fortunately, hydrodynamic models are rapidly becoming available for many coastal regions, allowing tracing of macroalgae-derived carbon (Broch, Hancke & Ellingsen, 2022; Queirós *et al.*, 2022). Parametrizing these models with realistic values will require a better understanding of the size distribution of detritus particles, their floating and sinking velocities, and decomposition rates. Model outputs should then be ground-truthed with presence/absence data of macroalgae in sediment cores or seawater samples. Advances in numerous fingerprinting techniques offer promising prospects in that regard. For example, eDNA analysis can be used to verify the presence of macroalgae carbon in sediments or deep-water samples (Ortega et al., 2019; Frigstad et al., 2021; Ørberg et al., 2022), while the increasingly widespread use of Fourier-transform ion cyclotron resonance mass spectrometry (FT-ICR MS) or antibody-based techniques can enable the detection of specific recalcitrant molecular species derived from macroalgae (Buck-Wiese et al., 2022; Feng et al., 2022; Li et al., 2022). Ultimately, verifying sequestration of macroalgae carbon will require dating of sediments or water masses, whose sampling and analysis is often costly.

Improved mapping efforts are required to produce robust global and national estimates of macroalgal forest sequestration potential, as there are currently substantial gaps between the mapped (70,000-110,000 km²; Table S2) and potential (1,500,000–2,000,000 km², Jayathilake & Costello, 2021; Duarte et al., 2022) distribution of macroalgal forests worldwide. Improvements in the resolution of predictive environmental layers can help close that gap. For instance, predicted macroalgal forest extent at 1 km resolution is twice that predicted at 25 m resolution (Frigstad et al., 2021). Some of the discrepancies may also arise from inconsistencies in mapping methodologies among countries, which either rely on satellite imagery, visual surveys, estimates of suitable rocky area and macroalgae cover, or modelled distributions based on presence/absence data and environmental variables (Table S2). Developing remote-sensed high-resolution maps may help standardize those differences. A good starting point to estimate the global sequestration potential may be to map floating or shallow subsurface macroalgal forests, which will have the highest carbon fixation rates (Pessarrodona et al., 2022). These approaches have been successfully implemented for other shallow underwater habitats (e.g. seagrass beds, coral reefs) and are rapidly gaining traction for macroalgal forests (Mora-Soto et al., 2020). For deeper subsurface forests, high-resolution modelling may be the most costeffective alternative to estimate their carbon sequestration potential (Gorman et al., 2013; van Son et al., 2020; Frigstad et al., 2021; Gundersen et al., 2021). Resolving what fraction of the world's macroalgal forests can be captured remotely or through modelling will thus be an important direction for future research.

The majority of assessments to date rely on extrapolating region- or continental-scale averages, masking considerable variability in the amount of carbon fixed and stored in macroalgal standing stocks at fine spatial scales (Gorman *et al.*, 2013; van Son *et al.*, 2020; Gundersen *et al.*, 2021). The amount of data available and methods to estimate carbon flows vary widely within each jurisdiction, which will likely affect the confidence of the estimates. For example, Australian carbon fixation estimates are derived from

>1500 individual growth rates surveyed along the distribution of the most dominant species. Those from France, Japan, and Korea are based on extrapolations of the productivity-standing stock ratio from a few species spanning a few locations, whereas those from the UK are derived from a pan-Atlantic compilation of mean growth rates (Table S2). Assessments also vary in the form of carbon considered, with few estimates including DOC (but see Frigstad *et al.*, 2021). Developing standard methodologies and models to map and quantify macroalgae carbon stocks and fluxes (e.g. fixation, export, burial) should thus be a priority for future research.

Accurately assessing the contribution of macroalgae forests to carbon sequestration will also require further investigation of the direct effects of macroalgal forests on radiative forcing (e.g. cloud formation, albedo), and consideration of other biogeochemical processes that regulate CO₂ fluxes, such as those producing or consuming alkalinity. These are only just receiving attention, as showing additionality and permanence of these processes is more challenging than for those already discussed (Reithmaier et al., 2021). The production and export of alkalinity is increasingly viewed as a significant CO₂ sink that complements the previously described organic carbon sequestration potential of blue carbon ecosystems (Reithmaier et al., 2021; Perkins et al., 2022). For instance, alkalinity produced via carbonate dissolution, denitrification, or sulfate reduction can enhance the carbon sink capacity of blue carbon sediments, as long as those metabolic products are permanently prevented from being re-oxidized (Reithmaier et al., 2021). By contrast, the consumption of alkalinity can offset the carbon sequestration capacity of blue carbon ecosystems (Bach et al., 2021; Buapet & Sinutok, 2021; van Dam et al., 2021).

Carbonate precipitation by calcifying organisms is a major consumer of alkalinity in blue carbon ecosystems (Saderne et al., 2019), and could also play an important role in macroalgae ecosystems (Bach et al., 2021). Although generally lower than that of other environments (O'Mara & Dunne, 2019), carbonate precipitation in macroalgae forests is not necessarily negligible (Smith, 1972; Canals & Ballesteros, 1997). Calcifying groups such as coralline algae are often important carbonate producers (Smith, 1972) and are therefore potential CO_2 emitters if that CO_2 is released back to the atmosphere (Kalokora et al., 2020). Our understanding of the magnitude of calcification-driven CO₂ fluxes and potential emissions in macroalgae forests is hampered by the paucity of empirical measurements. Decreases in alkalinity inside some macroalgal forests have been suggested to be indicative of increased calcification (Delille et al., 2000). Yet, the majority of studies have not found significant differences in alkalinity or pH between the interior of macroalgal forests and open waters, nor between the benthos (where most calcifiers live) and canopy compartments (e.g. Watanabe et al., 2020). This suggests that other processes may be responsible for changes in alkalinity within macroalgal forests (Koweek et al., 2017), or that CO_2 released by calcification can be immediately fixed. This would constitute a positive feedback whereby

macroalgae favour calcification which, in turn, provides CO_2 for photosynthesis (Kalokora *et al.*, 2022). The ultimate effect of carbonate precipitation on CO_2 emissions will depend on whether the dissolved CO_2 is released to the atmosphere, as well as on the long-term fate of the carbonate retained in sea water. Available air–sea flux measurements show that, even when dominated by calcifying organisms, macroalgae forests are strong CO_2 sinks (Bensoussan & Gattuso, 2007). More research in this field is needed to unravel the importance and drivers of calcification and alkalinity in macroalgae forests, and in which contexts it may offset blue carbon potential.

VI. MACROALGAL FORESTS AND CLIMATE CHANGE MITIGATION

Although there is still considerable uncertainty in the magnitude of carbon that is sequestered globally by macroalgae (Krause-Jensen & Duarte, 2016; Hurd et al., 2022), protecting, managing, and restoring macroalgae forests is increasingly viewed as an important step in efforts to mitigate climate change (Pidgeon et al., 2021; Vanderklift et al., 2022). As a result, macroalgae are currently included or being considered for inclusion in several climate mitigation policy and carbon market frameworks (Kuwae et al., 2022a; Ricart et al., 2022; Vanderklift et al., 2022). To contribute to climate change mitigation, interventions targeting macroalgae must (i) modify the emissions or removals of GHGs associated with forests in addition to what would happen naturally (additonality); (ii) create permanent GHG gains, at least as defined by carbon accounting methods, which are typically at least 25 years (Richards & Huebner, 2012) but often 100 years (UNFCCC, Verra) (permanence); and *(iii)* reside within jurisdictional areas eligible for policy and management action (governability). For instance, even though macroalgal forests may naturally remove relevant fractions of a country's annual emissions (e.g. 4.4% of Norway's CO₂ emissions; Frigstad et al., 2021), only emissions or removals beyond that natural baseline can be formally recognized within climate mitigation frameworks.

This section will explore these three criteria from the perspective of macroalgal-driven changes in CO_2 fluxes. Information on their emissions of other GHGs such as methane, nitrous oxide, or halocarbons is scarce, precluding an assessment of their potential importance. Methane emissions within macroalgae forests are likely to be low, as macroalgae occur mostly on exposed rocky substrates and most coastal methane emissions result from anaerobic methanogenesis in sediments (Rosentreter *et al.*, 2018, but see Roth *et al.*, 2022, 2023), being particularly high in eutrophic and meso- and hyposaline waters. The decomposition and burial of macroalgae-derived carbon in beaches and anoxic sediments, however, can stimulate methane production (Björk *et al.*, 2023), and requires further investigation. Large macroalgal aggregations have also been found to increase sediment production of nitrous oxide (Wong the et al., 2021), which could potentially offset carbon sequestration. Finally, the release of halocarbons like bromoform by macroalgae may also contribute to the heating effect of GHGs in the atmosphere (Goodwin, North & Lidstrom, 1997; Leedham et al., 2013), albeit release rates are largely variable between species and its global significance requires further investigation (Leedham et al., 2013). Importantly, these macroalgae-driven GHG emissions will only counteract carbon sequestration if the dissolved gases are exchanged with the atmosphere. For example, methane released from sediments below 100 m depth rarely has any GHG effects (Pohlman et al., 2017).

Most studies to date have found macroalgae forests to be strong net CO_2 sinks (Delille *et al.*, 2000; Ikawa & Oechel, 2015; Watanabe *et al.*, 2020; Kim *et al.*, 2022), with the intensity of CO_2 drawdown being related to forest area and productivity (Ikawa & Oechel, 2015). Evidence linking human actions in macroalgae ecosystems to CO_2 drawdown is mostly available for POC pathways, as tracking the fate of macroalgae-derived DOC presents numerous challenges as discussed above.

(1) Actionability and additionality

The responsiveness of macroalgal carbon fluxes to human interventions (actionability) is key to satisfying the principle of additionality, which ensures that interventions generate net GHG abatement that would not have occurred if they were not implemented. Within carbon markets, additionality also refers to actions that would not have taken place unless carbon finance was provided. For example, governmentowned protected areas managing kelp harvesting can potentially generate additional carbon sequestration. However, that additional benefit would not necessarily meet the additional criteria for carbon crediting as it may have happened regardless of a carbon finance incentive (was government led). Below we provide a brief overview of evidence of human-driven changes in macroalgal carbon fluxes, outlining several interventions that could result in additional CO2 emission reductions, and discuss challenges in measuring additionality. Interventions can be broadly grouped based on whether (i) CO_2 emissions to the atmosphere or decreases in carbon sequestration capacity resulting from habitat degradation can be avoided via improved management or conservation, or (i) CO₂ removals can be enhanced by either restoring previously degraded forests or creating additional ones via afforestation (Macreadie et al., 2017). Collectively, the reduction of net emissions achieved through either avoiding emissions or enhancing removals is known as abatement (Vanderklift et al., 2022).

As macroalgae-driven carbon sequestration most likely occurs in habitats different from those where carbon was fixed, most human activities will affect either the carbon source or the sink. For example, increased harvest of wild stocks will only decrease the carbon donor capacity of a

Intervention	Examples	Certainty	Relevant literature
Avoid decreases in carbon sequest	ration capacity		
Directed at the carbon source			
Avoidance of direct habitat loss	Manage macroalgae harvest, decrease reef mining, land reclamation and coastal development	Medium–High	Dahl <i>et al.</i> (2016); Steen <i>et al.</i> (2016); González-Roca <i>et al.</i> (2021)
Avoidance of indirect habitat loss from overgrazing	Grazer management (e.g. sea urchin removal, protection of sea urchin predators like sea otters and sustainable management of coastal fish stocks like wolffish, cod and reef fish)	Medium–High	Gundersen <i>et al.</i> (2011); Wilmers <i>et al.</i> (2012); Williams <i>et al.</i> (2021); Miller <i>et al.</i> (2022)
Avoidance of indirect habitat loss from poor water quality	Catchment area management to reduce nutrient inputs, sedimentation	Medium	Airoldi (2003); Gorman <i>et al.</i> (2009); Mayer-Pinto <i>et al.</i> (2020)
Directed at the carbon sink			
Avoidance of marine sediment disturbance	Management of coastal vegetated sediments, management trawling or dredging activities	Low	Sala <i>et al.</i> (2021); Epstein & Roberts (2022); Epstein <i>et al.</i> (2022)
Increase carbon sequestration capa	acity		
Directed at the carbon source			
Management of wild habitats to increase carbon sequestration	Catchment area management to increase macroalgal productivity	Low	Fujita (2011)
Re-establishment of previously lost habitat	Macroalgal forest restoration (including enabling natural recolonization by reversing drivers of decline)	Medium	Eger et al. (2020, 2022)
Creation of new habitat	Coastal afforestation, expansion of coastal aquaculture	Medium	Sondak & Chung (2015); Hwang <i>et al.</i> (2020)

Table 3. Human interventions with potential to modify macroalgal forest carbon fluxes. The column 'Certainty' denotes the confidence that a given intervention would lead to an alteration of the flux, based on available knowledge

macroalgal forest (González-Roca *et al.*, 2021), but the past carbon stores originating from this habitat may remain unaffected. For this reason, we also distinguish whether human actions affect the carbon sources (i.e. macroalgal forest) or the carbon sinks (e.g. sediment) (Table 3). Most evidence for the effects of human interventions on carbon fluxes to date has been focused on POC pathways.

(a) Avoiding decreases in carbon sequestration capacity from habitat degradation

The harvesting of macroalgae forests, or destruction of their rocky habitat, has obvious negative effects on their standing stock and carbon donor capacity. Wild macroalgae are harvested mostly for human consumption (Ferdouse *et al.*, 2018), with Chile being the largest producer (~0.01 Tg C year⁻¹; Vega *et al.*, 2021). Unless done in a sustainable manner, overharvesting can lead to reductions in forest carbon stocks (Steen *et al.*, 2016; González-Roca *et al.*, 2021). For instance, Chilean kelp forests not subjected to harvest management have 50% lower standing stocks compared to forests that are sustainably harvested (González-Roca *et al.*, 2021). The total amount of illegally harvested kelp confiscated each year in Chile represents $\sim 0.2\%$ of the legal harvest, although the actual amount removed is unknown (SERNAPESCA, 2022). An upper limit estimate of the avoidable standing stock losses from all harvesting globally can be obtained from the global production and average carbon and dry mass contents of kelps (Ferdouse et al., 2018; Vega et al., 2021), yielding ~ 0.04 Tg C year⁻¹. Besides harvesting macroalgae itself, the localized removal of stones and boulders for use in construction has led to the total destruction of macroalgal habitat in some areas (Dahl et al., 2016). Similarly, extensive losses in macroalgal habitat have occurred during the past 50 years due to land reclamation and industrialization, although these losses are poorly mapped (Kang, 2010; Wu et al., 2020). Creating sustainable management plans and regulating destructive activities could therefore avoid further losses and have a positive effect on macroalgae carbon stocks.

Changes in the local biological community and in species interactions can also lead to widespread habitat losses. Grazing by sea urchins or fishes can cause persistent losses of macroalgae over large areas of coastline, with grazers playing an important role in determining the global distribution of macroalgae forests (Filbee-Dexter & Scheibling, 2014). For example, loss of macroalgal forests due to urchin grazing in Norway is estimated to have caused the release of \sim 5.5 Tg C (Gundersen et al., 2011; Verbeek et al., 2021). As a result, grazer management is a widespread practice to avoid losses and preserve kelp carbon stocks (Eger et al., 2022). A recent meta-analysis found that removal of sea urchins led to increases in macroalgae in 70% of cases (Miller, Blain & Shears, 2022), although scaling up to larger areas can become difficult without financial incentives (Cresswell et al., 2019), and often requires continued culling efforts (and funding) to achieve long-term success (Shears & Babcock, 2002). Existing management actions to reduce overgrazing include protecting or reintroducing predators or sustainably managing grazer fisheries (Salomon et al., 2008). Introduction of predators to control sea urchin populations in the northeast Pacific, for example, could potentially lead to increases of 4.4-8.7 Tg C in kelp carbon stocks (Wilmers et al., 2012).

Land use changes and their effect on water quality are also an important global driver of macroalgal forest decline. Excess of nutrients and sediments around urban coastlines often result in coastal eutrophication and decreases in light availability, respectively. These, in turn, lead to decreases in, or total loss of, macroalgal standing stocks, carbon fixation, and export, as well as to contraction of their depth distribution (Tegner et al., 1995; Gorman, Russell & Connell, 2009; Shepherd et al., 2009; Blain, Hansen & Shears, 2021). For example, coastal pollution around the Adelaide Metropolitan Area (Australia) resulted in an estimated annual loss of 0.02 Tg C in macroalgal forest standing stock and of 3×10^{-3} Tg C in sequestration capacity (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020). Globally, many macroalgae forests have been replaced by low-lying algal turfs as a result of urbanization and habitat destruction (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2018; Pessarrodona et al., 2021), leading to decreases in standing stocks and carbon fixation (Copertino, Connell & Cheshire, 2005). Finally, the release of pollutants such as metals into waterways can impair the photosynthetic capabilities of macroalgae and lead to a decrease in their carbon fixation rates (Mayer-Pinto et al., 2020). Management actions to improve water quality and reduce nutrient loads can stall declines and reverse them by allowing natural recolonization (de los Santos et al., 2019), and should be effective in restoring the carbon sequestration potential of macroalgal forests.

Ocean warming is also a main driver of changes in macroalgal carbon fluxes, and addressing it may hold substantial benefits. Besides reducing carbon emissions to limit the effects of ocean warming, some management interventions such as reductions in harmful interactions driven by warming (e.g. herbivory), and genetic fortification of wild populations with warm-adapted individuals or beneficial microbes, may offer opportunities to maintain or prevent carbon stock losses (Wood *et al.*, 2019). In temperate regions, warming is expected to decrease kelp carbon fixation, increase detrital remineralization, and ultimately diminish carbon sequestration potential (Pessarrodona *et al.*, 2018*a,b*; Filbee-Dexter et al., 2022a; Wright et al., 2022), especially in warm rangeedge populations (Pessarrodona et al., 2018b). In Australia, marine heatwaves have resulted in 120,000 ha of macroalgal forests being lost in just two decades, which represents an estimated loss of 0.4 Tg C in standing stock and of 0.05 Tg C $vear^{-1}$ in sequestration capacity (0.2–0.6% and 0.6–1.1%) of the total stock and capacity, respectively) (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020). Further climate change-related losses could reduce the sequestration potential by an additional 1-1.4 Tg C year⁻¹ by the year 2100, depending on the degree of future warming (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020). On the other hand, warming and changes in ocean currents will likely drive macroalgal forest expansion and increases in carbon stocks in some regions like South Africa or the Arctic (Bolton et al., 2012; Krause-Jensen et al., 2020). For example, warming has limited sea urchin activity and mediated the partial recovery of macroalgal forests in northern Norway, leading to an increase in standing stocks of ca. 2 Tg C (Gundersen et al., 2011). In some tropical regions, macroalgae are becoming the primary habitat providers following the decline of reef-building corals (De Bakker et al., 2017). Shifts towards macroalgae dominance can result in drastic changes in ecosystem primary productivity, calcification and DOC fluxes, all of which can impact the net metabolic state of reefs (Roth et al., 2021). In polar regions, the majority of predictive models and long-term data sets available show macroalgae forest expansions and increases in productivity, suggesting polar CO₂ fixation and sequestration by macroalgae is likely to be enhanced in the future (Krause-Jensen et al., 2020). The latter can, however, be countered by melting permafrost and increased run-off in some regions, which may lead to increases in wind-driven resuspension of sediments and reductions of light and benthic primary productivity (Bonsell & Dunton, 2018; Filbee-Dexter et al., 2018a).

Compared to macroalgal carbon sources, the effects of interventions targeting macroalgal carbon sinks are far less understood. The protection, management, and restoration of mangroves, saltmarshes and seagrasses likely secures the macroalgae carbon that is buried in these environments (Macreadie et al., 2022), including those that are macroalgae derived. A range of human activities (e.g. shipping, dredging, deployment of cables) impact the carbon stored in shelf sediments, with fish trawling and shellfish dredging having the most widespread impacts by far (Pusceddu et al., 2014). The disturbance of sediments by fishing gear is often expected to lead to carbon emissions due to remineralization of the organic carbon stored in shelf sediments (Pusceddu et al., 2014; Paradis et al., 2021; Epstein & Roberts, 2022). Global demersal fisheries have been estimated to cause 600-1400 Tg C to be released from sediments to the water column every year (Sala et al., 2021). There is, however, still considerable uncertainty about the amount of carbon in the sediments that is contributed by macroalgae, the magnitude of organic carbon exposed during demersal fishing, and whether remineralized carbon contributes to atmospheric emissions (Epstein & Roberts, 2022). A review of 49 studies

found that 29% and 10% of studies reported decreased and increased organic carbon storage in sediments due to fishing activities, respectively, with the majority (61%) reporting no effect of fishing on carbon sediment stocks (Epstein *et al.*, 2022). Regulating fishing activities in areas with high carbon stocks (including high macroalgal carbon burial) and high fishing disturbance represents a sensible precautionary policy to avoid seabed carbon remineralization (Epstein & Roberts, 2022). Restrictions may have to be implemented for long periods of time, as short-term bans of fishing activities do not restore lost carbon stocks (Paradis *et al.*, 2021).

(b) Increasing carbon sequestration capacity via habitat restoration and afforestation

Globally, macroalgal forests have declined at a rate of 1.8% $vear^{-1}$ since the 1950s (Krumhansl *et al.*, 2016), with at least 1.5 million hectares being lost this century alone (Filbee-Dexter et al., 2022c). Restoration offers an opportunity to re-establish the carbon donor capacity of macroalgal forests, along with other valuable ecosystem services. This potential recovery could likely increase standing stocks by tens of Tg C, and sequestration capacity by several Tg C (Filbee-Dexter & Wernberg, 2020; Verbeek et al., 2021). The number of macroalgae forest restoration initiatives is still substantially lower than that of other coastal blue carbon habitats, albeit efforts are rapidly scaling up (Duarte et al., 2020; Morris et al., 2020; Eger et al., 2022). The majority of projects are small in scale (<1 ha) and short in duration (<2 years), typically being conducted scientifically to test best practices for restoration (Morris et al., 2020; Eger et al., 2022). It is clear that most restoration projects conducted so far cannot match the scale of degradation or loss already experienced by these habitats (56% of all projects are $<100 \text{ m}^2$; Morris *et al.*, 2020) and are, therefore, far from realizing the full potential carbon abatement. Restoration projects have generally been motivated by the value that macroalgae provide as a habitat for coastal species, especially for commercially important ones (e.g. abalone; Unno & Hasegawa, 2010), and not for the value of macroalgal carbon per se. This has been the case for all of the large-scale restoration efforts conducted to date (Eger et al., 2020).

Operationalizing macroalgae restoration at larger scales will be crucial if this tool is to be employed to increase carbon sequestration capacity. The upscaling of underwater restoration initiatives will largely rely on the elimination or amelioration of drivers of decline and improvements to restoration cost effectiveness. Currently project success and feasibility tend to be low (Morris *et al.*, 2020) while costs are generally high – typically tens to thousands of dollars per hectare (Bayraktarov *et al.*, 2015; Eger *et al.*, 2020). Some cost-effective technologies exist however. The recent development of 'green gravel' as a restoration tool, during which small rocks previously seeded with macroalgae are later out-planted in the field, also offers promising prospects for conducting cost-effective restoration at large scales

(Fredriksen *et al.*, 2020). Establishing robust links between intervention actions and sequestration represents an additional challenge, particularly when interventions are not directed at the habitat itself and will rely on robust experimental designs. Given that the restoration of macroalgal habitats is a costly activity, avoiding losses by conserving and protecting existing wild habitats may offer a more effective way to achieve carbon abatement at scale.

To date, only afforestation projects, which deployed artificial structures for macroalgae to colonise (Lee et al., 2020), have been conducted at the hundred to thousand hectare scale. However, they do not qualify as 'true' restoration, as they create additional habitat rather than restoring previously lost habitat (Eger et al., 2022). Afforestation projects rely heavily on cement manufacturing, an activity that generates substantial CO₂ emissions (Ali, Saidur & Hossain, 2011). Manufacturing the cement necessary to afforest a hectare of macroalgal habitat generates \sim 4–5.7 tons of CO₂: an average of 2.5 cement blocks are deployed per hectare (Eger et al., 2020), with each block containing 2.5 tons of cement (a conservative estimate; Lee et al., 2020) and each ton of cement manufactured emitting 0.65-0.92 tons of CO₂ (Ali et al., 2011). Assuming that afforested habitats could fix a maximum of 7.97–11.01 tons of CO_2 ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Sondak & Chung, 2015), and that 8% of that carbon reaches long-term sinks (Queirós et al., 2019), the potential sequestration value of 1 ha of afforested habitat would equate to 0.6-0.9 tons of CO₂ year⁻¹. The largest afforestation projects to date have created 21,489 ha of habitat in Korea and 870 ha in Japan (Eger et al., 2020; Hwang, Choi & Kim, 2020), which would yield an approximate sequestration potential of $\sim 5.2 \times 10^{-3}$ and 0.2×10^{-3} Tg C year respectively. Thus, it would take a minimum of 4.5-13.3 years before carbon sequestration from the artificial habitat could offset the emissions associated with concrete manufacturing alone, even without accounting for any of the emissions associated with transport and deployment of cement blocks.

(c) Challenges when measuring additionality

Central to the principle of additionality is the definition of a baseline scenario with which comparisons are benchmarked. Although simple in principle, determining that baseline in practice may prove challenging for macroalgae forest ecosystems, which often show large spatial and temporal natural variability in carbon fluxes. For example, forest areal extent and carbon fixation can vary several-fold across time and space, particularly amongst the surface-floating macroalgal species (Rassweiler et al., 2018; Vega et al., 2021), whilst export and burial may vary greatly depending on prevailing oceanographic conditions (Harrold & Lisin, 1989; Canals et al., 2006). The use of regional means to stabilize variability may not solve this issue, as it has been shown to lead to systematic overestimation of climate benefits in other systems (Badgley et al., 2022). Another challenge encountered when evaluating the net benefits of these activities include assessing

'leakage': unintended increases in emissions, either directly from unanticipated increases in GHG emissions or due to indirect decreases in other forms of carbon sequestration. For instance, large-scale kelp afforestation could lead to increases in GHG emissions from increased beach wrack (Björk et al., 2023), whilst decreasing the sequestration capacity of phytoplankton due to nutrient reallocation (Bach et al., 2021). The mitigation value of macroalgal forests restoration actions will thus depend on the net difference between the original ecosystem and its likely replacement state. Consequently, understanding carbon storage and sequestration in collapsed ecosystem states of macroalgal forests, such as turf reefs and sea urchin barrens, is required (Filbee-Dexter et al., 2023). Finally, it is important to note that evidence linking human activities with carbon fluxes is mostly documented at the carbon stock level, and measuring and verifying whether they translate into permanent sequestration may be challenging and expensive (Coleman et al., 2022).

(2) Permanence

Permanence refers to the net reduction in GHGs not being reversed for long periods of time, with 100 years often being used. Although this timescale is adopted by the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC, 2022), it is important to note that the climatic effects of CO₂ release are likely to persist for longer timescales. An important consideration is that the drawdown of dissolved inorganic carbon species (CO₂ and HCO₃⁻) from the water column by macroalgae during photosynthesis does not immediately remove CO2 from the atmosphere (Bach et al., 2021; Hurd et al., 2022). As opposed to oceanic waters however, many of the coastal waters that macroalgal forests occupy are in close atmospheric equilibrium (Delille, Borges & Delille, 2009; Watanabe et al., 2020). Carbon stored in the living biomass of macroalgae cannot be considered permanent, as most macroalgae are short-lived (<20 years; Howard et al., 2017), but forests and their stocks, if protected and consistent in species and minimum size, can be accounted as permanent provided that loss and regrowth are in balance (e.g. persistent sub-Antarctic macroalgal forests 1829–2020; Mora-Soto et al., 2021). Macroalgal carbon stored in marine sediments or the deep sea satisfies the principle of permanence, although obtaining and dating sediment cores is logistically challenging and analytically expensive, and there are still obstacles in resolving the sources of organic carbon in sediments. Both barriers hamper progress in research and in actioning macroalgae-related climate change mitigation actions. Still, continuous burial of carbon derived from kelp has been detected over centuries in Norwegian shelf sediments and Scottish Lochs (Frigstad et al., 2021; O'Dell, 2022), and over several decades near macroalgae and abalone farms in China (Pan et al., 2021). The carbon donor capacity of macroalgae can be recovered relatively fast after disturbance sources are removed (Tegner *et al.*, 1995), as long as negative feedback loops have not become

established (Bennett *et al.*, 2015). For example, the full recovery of standing stocks after macroalgae were harvested from Norwegian forests took less than 5 years (Steen *et al.*, 2016).

(3) Governability

The carbon pools and flows of blue carbon ecosystems often do not fall neatly into existing carbon accounting and verification mechanisms (Friess et al., 2022), which were originally developed for land-based ecosystems where carbon sequestration occurs autochthonously (i.e. in the same habitat where it is produced). In particular, the spatial decoupling of carbon sources and sinks is poorly captured in existing carbon mitigation policy frameworks, which may present accounting and governance challanges for macroalgae forest carbon. Despite efforts to address lateral carbon flows in carbon accounting, challenges remain associated with governance and attribution. For example, macroalgae carbon fixation can be easily attributed to forests within a specific country, but if the carbon is sequestered in the high seas or outside of national jurisdictions (e.g. outside Exclusive Economic Zones; EEZs) it cannot currently contribute to national GHG inventories or GHG reduction targets (Sutton-Grier & Howard, 2018; Gitarskiy, 2019). This could apply to refractory DOC stored in the open ocean or the POC exported beyond EEZs, neither of which are accounted for in established blue carbon ecosystems (Duarte & Krause-Jensen, 2017). Another governance challenge may include carbon flows that cross national boundary lines, where, for example, carbon being fixed in one country or project is sequestered in another. Some accounting methods (e.g. Verra methodologies) deal with this challenge through allochthonous deductions. More holistic 'seascape scale' approaches are being developed to account for carbon transport across habitats, as well as independent activities affecting carbon sources (e.g. kelp restoration) and sinks (e.g. seagrass conservation) (VERRA, 2022). Accounting for transboundary carbon flows may require new resource governance frameworks, such as those used in management of migratory fish stocks (Luisetti et al., 2020). These will be crucial to ensure that activities enhancing carbon fixation by one nation (e.g. marine forest conservation, restoration) will not be counteracted by degradation of stocks in another (e.g. bottom trawling). Transboundary carbon flows may be common where continental shelves are shared between multiple countries (e.g. NW European Shelf), but may represent less of an issue in large or isolated countries (e.g. Australia, Japan, South Africa, Chile, island states). Developing novel accounting takes a significant amount of time (Sutton-Grier & Howard, 2018), and will rely on robust empirical evidence of macroalgal carbon flows.

Carbon finance is most often done at a project scale and relies on cost-benefit analysis (Coleman *et al.*, 2022), leveraging the costs of operation and benefits of carbon credits. Field sampling to quantify sequestration can represent a significant cost and a corresponding barrier to project implementation. The costs of field measurements are likely to be higher for macroalgae forests, particularly if they need to be performed in deep water (Coleman et al., 2022). To encourage investment into macroalgae forest protection and restoration through carbon markets, simpler and more cost-effective solutions are needed. Possibly, one of the most promising ways forward is developing indicator measures and models that predict the amount of sequestration generated by a given activity. Such models already exist for mangrove, tidal marsh and seagrass ecosystems (Needelman et al., 2018; Lovelock et al., 2022a,b), and could be adapted for application to a macroalgal forest context. Conservative estimates could then be used when models are applied with little validation required, which is likely to be the case for most regions where macroalgae forests occur. Developing parameters for such models is a worthy task for ecologists, biogeochemists and oceanographers. It is hoped that data presented in this review can serve a basis for the development of some of these products.

It seems apparent, then, that while macroalgae carbon sequestration may well be relevant at the global scale, macroalgae-derived carbon remains largely unacknowledged or unaccounted for and is presently invisible to existing climate mitigation frameworks.

VII. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Three potential sequestration pathways yielding longterm carbon storage have been reliably established in macroalgae by multiple studies, which suggests that macroalgae forests likely contribute to the natural global carbon sequestration baseline in a manner that is relevant to local, regional, and/or national scales.

(2) Scientific understanding of macroalgal forest carbon flows is centred around particulate organic carbon pathways, with several key fluxes leading to carbon sequestration (e.g. air–sea CO_2 flux, carbon burial in sediments, production of refractory compounds) still remaining poorly quantified.

(3) Macroalgae forests may make a meaningful contribution to climate change mitigation in certain contexts. Available evidence suggests that several management actions (conservation, restoration, and afforestation) have the potential to lead to additional carbon removal in the order of tens of Tg C, albeit their net effect on the radiative balance will ultimately depend on the emissions or removal of all greenhouse gases to/from the atmosphere.

(4) To date, preventing the loss of macroalgae forests would appear to be the most cost-effective strategy to avoid losing any carbon removal capacity from these habitats as well as safeguarding the numerous benefits they provide. Recovering this capacity from areas where forests have been lost will necessitate increases in the scale and improvements in the cost effectiveness of the restoration actions. Interventions to protect/enhance the amount of carbon sequestered in marine sediments may yield substantially higher (up to 1000 Tg C) climate benefits, but the relative contribution of macroalgal carbon to the overall sedimentary record is currently unknown.

(5) Incorporating macroalgae in blue carbon frameworks or carbon offsetting schemes will require resolving the spatial and temporal complexity of the fluxes leading to carbon sequestration with more locally relevant data (Table S4), assessing the removals/emissions of other greenhouse gases, as well as meeting the numerous specific rules and requirements of carbon accounting.

(6) Regions relatively close to each other may have starkly different sequestration potential, and methods to establish reliable links between the carbon fixed by marine forests in coastal environments and the carbon sequestered in marine sediments or the ocean interior are needed. This will likely require the use of particle-tracking models and carbonsource analysis of sediment cores or deep-water samples, tools that are not yet widely used.

(7) There are currently no frameworks that consider DOC in carbon accounting, but resolving the fate and contribution of macroalgae RDOC to the oceanic DOC pool, which is posited to be the largest carbon sequestration pathway, is an important scientific challenge.

(8) Carbon finance strongly relies on leveraging the costs of operation and benefits of carbon credits. The costs of management actions, carbon monitoring, reporting, and verification remain poorly quantified for macroalgal forests, but will likely be high. Developing robust, evidence-based and conservative models of macroalgal sequestration offers a promising solution to aid project implementation.

(9) The fact that sequestration may occur beyond EEZs or within other countries' jurisdictions can present challenges to carbon accounting in national GHG inventories. The low carbon burial intensity per unit area in continental shelves or in the "deep sea" may require that relatively large areas of ocean be protected from disturbance to guarantee the permanence of carbon stocks. This can be a benefit in relatively isolated areas where protection may safeguard significant carbon stocks with low stakeholder impact (e.g. southern Australian shelf), but can also be an obstacle in heavily transited areas with intense resource use (e.g. NW European shelf).

(10) Although developing the methods to measure and verify carbon flows in macroalgal forests presents several challenges (Table S5), the largest coastal vegetated habitat on Earth should not be ignored simply because it does not fit into existing frameworks.

VIII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A. P., J. H. and E. P. are grateful for funding from the Builders Initiative, Mac3 Impact Philanthropies and the Blue Marine Foundation. T. W. and K. F.-D. were supported by The Australian Research Council (DE190100692 to K. F.-D., DP220100650 to T. W. and K. F.-D.) and The Norwegian Blue Forest Net. Open access publishing facilitated by The University of Western Australia, as part of the Wiley - The University of Western Australia agreement via the Council of Australian University Librarians.

IX. REFERENCES

- References identified with an asterisk (\ast) are cited only within the supporting information.
- ABDULLAH, M. I., FREDRIKSEN, S. & CHRISTIE, H. C. (2017). The impact of the kelp Laminaria hyperborea forest on the organic matter content in sediment of the west coast of Norway. Marine Biology Research 13, 151–160.
- AGER, T. G., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., OLESEN, B., CARLSON, D. F., WINDING, M. H. S. & SEJR, M. K. (2023). Macroalgal habitats support a sustained flux of floating biomass but limited carbon export beyond a Greenland fjord. *Science of the Total Environment* 872, 162224.
- AIROLDI, L. (2003). The effects of sedimentation on rocky costal assemblages. Oceanography and Marine Biology Annual Review 41, 161–236.
- ALI, M. B., SAIDUR, R. & HOSSAIN, M. S. (2011). A review on emission analysis in cement industries. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 15, 2252–2261.
- *ALLER-ROJAS, O., MORENO, B., APONTE, H. & ZAVALA, J. (2020). Carbon storage estimation of *Lessonia trabeculata* kelp beds in Southern Peru: an analysis from the San Juan de Marcona region. *Carbon Management* 11, 525–532.
- *ALONGI, D. M. (1990). Bacterial growth rates, production and estimates of detrital carbon utilization in deep-sea sediments of the Solomon and Coral Seas. *Deep Sea Research Part A, Oceanographic Research Papers* 37, 731–746.
- ALPERT, S. B., SPENCER, D. F. & HIDY, G. (1992). Biospheric options for mitigating atmospheric carbon dioxide levels. *Energy Conversion and Management* 33, 729–736.
- *ANDERSON, R. J., RAND, A., ROTHMAN, M. D., SHARE, A. & BOLTON, J. J. (2007). Mapping and quantifying the South African kelp resource. *African Journal of Marine Science* 29, 369–378.
- ARZENO-SOLTERO, I. B., FRIEDER, C., SAENZ, B. T., LONG, M. C., DEANGELO, J., DAVIS, S. J. & DAVIS, K. A. (2023). Large global variations in the carbon dioxide removal potential of seaweed farming due to biophysical constraints. *Communications Earth & Environment* 4, 185. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-023-00833-2
- BACH, L. T., TAMSITT, V., GOWER, J., HURD, C. L., RAVEN, J. A. & BOYD, P. W. (2021). Testing the climate intervention potential of ocean afforestation using the Great Atlantic Sargassum belt. Nature Communications 12, 2556.
- BADGLEY, G., FREEMAN, J., HAMMAN, J. J., HAYA, B., TRUGMAN, A. T., ANDEREGG, W. R. L. & CULLENWARD, D. (2022). Systematic over-crediting in California's forest carbon offsets program. *Global Change Biology* 28, 1433–1445.
- BAKER, C. A., MARTIN, A. P., YOOL, A. & POPOVA, E. (2022). Biological carbon pump sequestration efficiency in the North Atlantic: a leaky or a long-term sink? *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 36, e2021GB007286.
- BAKER, P., MINZLAFF, U., SCHOENLE, A., SCHWABE, E., HOHLFELD, M., JEUCK, A., BRENKE, N., PRAUSSE, D., ROTHENBECK, M., BRIX, S., FRUTOS, I., JÖRGER, K. M., NEUSSER, T. P., KOPPELMANN, R., DEVEY, C., ET AL. (2018). Potential contribution of surface-dwelling Sargassum algae to deep-sea ecosystems in the southern North Atlantic. Deep-Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography 148, 21–34.
- BALTAR, F., ALVAREZ-SALGADO, X. A., ARÍSTEGUI, J., BENNER, R., HANSELL, D. A., HERNDL, G. J. & LØNBORG, C. (2021). What is refractory organic matter in the ocean? *Frontiers in Marine Science* 8, 642637.
- BARRÓN, C. & DUARTE, C. M. (2015). Dissolved organic carbon pools and export from the coastal occan. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 29, 1725–1738.
- BAUER, J. E. & DRUFFEL, E. R. M. (1998). Ocean margins as a significant source of organic matter to the deep open ocean. *Nature* 392, 482–485.
- BAYLEY, D. T. I., BRICKLE, P., BREWIN, P. E., GOLDING, N. & PELEMBE, T. (2021). Valuation of kelp forest ecosystem services in The Falkland Islands: a case study integrating blue carbon sequestration potential. *One Ecosystem* 6, e62811.
- BAYRAKTAROV, E., SAUNDERS, M. I., ABDULLAH, S., MILLS, M., BEHER, J., POSSINGHAM, H. P., MUMBY, P. J. & LOVELOCK, C. E. (2015). The cost and feasibility of marine coastal restoration. *Ecological Applications* **26**, 1055–1074.
- BEDFORD, A. P. & MOORE, P. G. (1984). Macrofaunal involvement in the sublittoral decay of kelp debris: the detrivore community and species interactions. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 18, 97–111.
- BENNETT, S., WERNBERG, T., HARVEY, E. S., SANTANA-GARCON, J., SAUNDERS, B. J. & BENJAMIN, J. (2015). Tropical herbivores provide resilience to a climate-mediated phase shift on temperate reefs. *Ecology Letters* 78, 714–723.
- BENSOUSSAN, N. & GATTUSO, J. P. (2007). Community primary production and calcification in a NW Mediterranean ecosystem dominated by calcareous macroalgae. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 334, 37–45.

- BERNARDINO, A. F., SMITH, C. R., BACO, A., ALTAMIRA, I. & SUMIDA, P. Y. G. (2010). Macrofaunal succession in sediments around kelp and wood falls in the deep NE Pacific and community overlap with other reducing habitats. *Deep-Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers* 57, 708–723.
- BIANCHI, T. S., CUI, X., BLAIR, N. E., BURDIGE, D. J., EGLINTON, T. I. & GALY, V. (2018). Centers of organic carbon burial and oxidation at the land-ocean interface. Organic Geochemistry 115, 138–155.
- BJÖRK, M., ROSENQVIST, G., GRÖNDAHL, F. & BONAGLIA, S. (2023). Methane emissions from macrophyte beach wrack on Baltic seashores. *Ambia* 52, 171–181.
- BLAIN, C. O., HANSEN, S. C. & SHEARS, N. T. (2021). Coastal darkening substantially limits the contribution of kelp to coastal carbon cycles. *Global Change Biology* 27, 5547–5563.
- *BLAMEY, L. K. & BOLTON, J. J. (2017). The economic value of south African kelp forests and temperate reefs: past, present and future. *Journal of Marine Systems* 188, 172–181.
- BODE, A., ALVAREZ-OSSORIO, M. T. & VARELA, M. (2006). Phytoplankton and macrophyte contributions to littoral food webs in the Galician upwelling estimated from stable isotopes. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 318, 89–102.
- BOLTON, J. J., ANDERSON, R. J., SMIT, A. J. & ROTHMAN, M. D. (2012). South African kelp moving eastwards: the discovery of *Ecklonia maxima* (Osbeck) Papenfuss at De Hoop Nature Reserve on the south coast of South Africa. *African Journal of Marine Science* 34, 147–151.
- BONSELL, C. & DUNTON, K. H. (2018). Long-term patterns of benthic irradiance and kelp production in the Central Beaufort Sea reveal implications of warming for Arctic inner shelves. *Progress in Oceanography* **162**, 160–170.
- BOUCHARD, V. & LEFEUVRE, J.-C. (2000). Primary production and macro-detritus dynamics in a European salt marsh: carbon and nitrogen budgets. *Aquatic Botany* 67, 23–42.
- BOUILLON, S., BORGES, A. V., CASTAÑEDA-MOYA, E., DIELE, K., DITTMAR, T., DUKE, N. C., KRISTENSEN, E., LEE, S. Y., MARCHAND, C., MIDDELBURG, J. J., RIVERA-MONROY, V. H., SMITH, T. J. & TWILLEY, R. R. (2008). Mangrove production and carbon sinks: a revision of global budget estimates. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 22, GB2013.
- BOURGEOIS, T., ORR, J. C., RESPLANDY, L., TERHAAR, J., ETHÉ, C., GEHLEN, M. & BOPP, L. (2016). Coastal-ocean uptake of anthropogenic carbon. *Biogeosciences* 13, 4167–4185.
- BRAECKMAN, U., PASOTTI, F., VÁZQUEZ, S., ZACHER, K., HOFFMANN, R., ELVERT, M., MARCHANT, H., BUCKNER, C., QUARTINO, M. L., MÁC CORMACK, W., SOETAERT, K., WENZHÖFER, F. & VANREUSEL, A. (2019). Degradation of macroalgal detritus in shallow coastal Antarctic sediments. *Limnology and Oceanography* **64**, 1423–1441.
- *BREY, T., MÜLLER-WIEGMANN, C., ZITTIER, Z. M. C. & HAGEN, W. (2010). Body composition in aquatic organisms – a global data bank of relationships between mass, elemental composition and energy content. *Journal of Sea Research* 64, 334–340.
- BROCH, O. J., HANCKE, K. & ELLINGSEN, I. H. (2022). Dispersal and deposition of detritus from kelp cultivation. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 9, 840531.
- BRÖDER, L., TESI, T., ANDERSSON, A., SEMILETOV, I. & GUSTAFSSON, Ö. (2018). Bounding cross-shelf transport time and degradation in Siberian-Arctic land-ocean carbon transfer. *Nature Communications* 9, 806.
- BUAPET, P. & SINUTOK, S. (2021). Calcification in three common calcified algae from Phuket, Thailand: potential relevance on seawater carbonate chemistry and link to photosynthetic process. *Plants* 10, 2537.
- BUCK-WIESE, H., ANDSKOG, M. A., NGUYEN, N. P. & BLIGH, M. (2022). Fucoid brown algae inject fucoidan carbon into the ocean. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Science 120, e2210561119.
- BURDIGE, D. J. (2007). Preservation of organic matter in marine sediments: controls, mechanisms, and an imbalance in sediment organic carbon budgets? *Chemical Reviews* 107, 467–485.
- *BURROWS, M. T., KAMENOS, N. A., HUGHES, D. J., STAHL, H., HOWE, J. A. & TETT, P. (2014). Assessment of carbon budgets and potential blue carbon stores in Scotland's coastal and marine environment. Commissioned Report 957. Scottish Natural Heritage.
- CANALS, M. & BALLESTEROS, E. (1997). Production of carbonate particles by phytobenthic communities on the Mallorca-Menorca shelf, northwestern Mediterranean Sea. *Deep Sea Research II* 44, 611–629.
- CANALS, M., PUIG, P., DURRIEU DE MADRON, X., HEUSSNER, S., PALANQUES, A. & FABRES, J. (2006). Flushing submarine canyons. *Nature* **444**, 354–357.
- CARLSON, D. J. & CARLSON, M. L. (1984). Reassessment of exudation by fucoid macroalgae. *Limnology and Oceanography* 29, 1077–1087.
- CASTALDELLI, G., WELSH, D. T., FLACHI, G., ZUCCHINI, G., COLOMBO, G., ROSSI, R. & FANO, E. A. (2003). Decomposition dynamics of the bloom forming macroalga *Ulva rigida* C. Agardh determined using a 14C-carbon radio-tracer technique. *Aquatic Botany* 75, 111–122.
- *CHASSÉ, C. & KERAMBRUN, L. (1988). Le champ d'algues Breton et son potentiel économique: répartition, espèces, biomasses et production. In *Valorisation des algues et autres végétaux aquatiques* (eds R. DELÉPINE, R. GAILLARD and P. MORAND), pp. 119–122. Brest, IFREMER.

- CHEN, J., LI, H., ZHANG, Z., HE, C., SHI, Q., JIAO, N. & ZHANG, Y. (2020a). DOC dynamics and bacterial community succession during long-term degradation of *Ulva prolifera* and their implications for the legacy effect of green tides on refractory DOC pool in seawater. *Water Research* 185, 116268.
- CHEN, S., XU, K., JI, D., WANG, W., XU, Y., CHEN, C. & XIE, C. (2020b). Release of dissolved and particulate organic matter by marine macroalgae and its biogeochemical implications. Algal Research 52, 102096.
- CHUNG, I. K., BEARDALL, J., MEHTA, S., SAHOO, D. & STOJKOVIC, S. (2011). Using marine macroalgae for carbon sequestration: a critical appraisal. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 23, 877–886.
- CHUNG, I. K., OAK, J. H., LEE, J. A., SHIN, J. A., KIM, J. G. & PARK, K. S. (2013). Installing kelp forests/seaweed beds for mitigation and adaptation against global warming: Korean Project Overview. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* **70**, 1038–1044.
- COLEMAN, S., DEWHURST, T., FREDRIKSSON, D. W., ST. GELAIS, A. T., COLE, K. L., MACNICOLL, M., LAUFER, E. & BRADY, D. C. (2022). Quantifying baseline costs and cataloging potential optimization strategies for kelp aquaculture carbon dioxide removal. *Frontiers in Marine Science* **9**, 966304.
- COPERTINO, M., CONNELL, S. D. & CHESHIRE, A. (2005). The prevalence and production of turf-forming algae on a temperate subtidal coast. *Phycologia* 44, 241–248.
- CRESSWELL, K., KEANE, J., OGIER, E. & YAMAZAKI, S. (2019). Initial evaluation of harvesting subsidy for longspined sea urchins in Tasmania. Report. University of Tasmania.
- DAHL, K., STØTTRUP, J. G., STENBERG, C., CHRISTIAN BERGGREEN, U. & HARREKILDE JENSEN, J. (2016). Best practice for restoration of stone reefs in Denmark (codes of conduct). Report. Aarhus University.
- DE BAKKER, D. M., VAN DUYL, F. C., BAK, R. P. M., NUGUES, M. M., NIEUWLAND, G. & MEESTERS, E. H. (2017). 40 years of benthic community change on the Caribbean reefs of Curaçao and Bonaire: the rise of slimy cyanobacterial mats. *Coral Reefs* **36**, 355–367.
- DE HAAS, H., VAN WEERING, T. C. E. & DE STIGTER, H. (2002). Organic carbon in shelf seas: sinks or sources, processes and products. *Continental Shelf Research* 22, 691–717.
- DE LOS SANTOS, C. B., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., ALCOVERRO, T., MARBÀ, N., DUARTE, C. M., VAN KATWIJK, M. M., PÉREZ, M., ROMERO, J., SÁNCHEZ-LIZASO, J. L., ROCA, G., JANKOWSKA, E., PÉREZ-LLORÉNS, J. L., FOURNIER, J., MONTEFALCONE, M., PERGENT, G., *ET AL.* (2019). Recent trend reversal for declining European seagrass meadows. *Nature Communications* **10**, 3356.
- DELILLE, B., BORGES, A. V. & DELILLE, D. (2009). Influence of giant kelp beds (Macrocystis fyrifera) on diel cycles of pCO₂ and DIC in the Sub-Antarctic coastal area. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 81, 114–122.
- DELILLE, B., DELILLE, D., FIALA, M., PREVOST, C., FRANKIGNOULLE, M. & BIOLOGY, M. F.-P. (2000). Seasonal changes of pCO₂ over a subantarctic *Macrocystis* kelp bed. *Polar Biology* 23, 706–716.
- DENCER-BROWN, A. M., SHILLAND, R., FRIESS, D., HERR, D., BENSON, L., BERRY, N. J., CIFUENTES-JARA, M., COLAS, P., DAMAYANTI, E., GARCÍA, E. L., GAVALDAO, M., GRIMSDITCH, G., HEJNOWICZ, A. P., HOWARD, J., ISLAM, S. T., *ET AL.* (2022). Integrating blue: how do we make nationally determined contributions work for both blue carbon and local coastal communities? *Ambio* 51, 1978–1993.
- DOLLIVER, J. & CONNOR, N. O. (2022). Whole system analysis is required to determine the fate of macroalgal carbon: a systematic review. *Journal of Phycology* 58, 364–376.
- *DREW, E. A. (1983). Halimeda biomass, growth rates and sediment generation on recfs in the central Great Barrier Reef province. *Coral Reefs: Journal of the International Society for Reef Studies* 2, 101–110.
- DUARTE, C. M. (2017). Hidden forests, the role of vegetated coastal habitats in the ocean carbon budget. *Biogeosciences* 14, 301–310.
- DUARTE, C. M., AGUSTI, S., BARBIER, E., BRITTEN, G. L., CASTILLA, J. C., GATTUSO, J. P., FULWEILER, R. W., HUGHES, T. P., KNOWLTON, N., LOVELOCK, C. E., LOTZE, H. K., PREDRAGOVIC, M., POLOCZANSKA, E., ROBERTS, C. & WORM, B. (2020). Rebuilding marine life. *Nature* 580, 39–51.
- DUARTE, C. M., GATTUSO, J. P., HANCKE, K., GUNDERSEN, H., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., PEDERSEN, M. F., MIDDELBURG, J., BURROWS, M. T., KRUMHANSL, K., WERNBERG, T., MOORE, P. J., PESSARRODONA, A., OBERG, S. B., SOUSA-PINTO, I., ASSIS, J., *ET AL.* (2022). Global estimates of the extent and production of algal forests. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* **31**, 1422–1439.
- DUARTE, C. M. & KRAUSE-JENSEN, D. (2017). Export from seagrass meadows contributes to marine carbon sequestration. *Frontiers in Marine Science* **4**, 13.
- DUARTE, C. M., LOSADA, I. J., HENDRIKS, I. E., MAZARRASA, I. & MARBÀ, N. (2013). The role of coastal plant communities for climate change mitigation and adaptation. *Nature Climate Change* **3**, 961–968.
- DUARTE, C. M., WU, J., XIAO, X., BRUHN, A. & KRAUSE-JENSEN, D. (2017). Can seaweed farming play a role in climate change mitigation and adaptation? *Frontiers* in Marine Science 4, 100.
- Eger, A. M., Marzinelli, E. M., Christie, H., Fagerli, C. W., Fujita, D., Gonzalez, A. P., Hong, S. W., Kim, J. H., Lee, L. C., Mchugh, T. A.,

NISHIHARA, G. N., TATSUMI, M., STEINBERG, P. D. & VERGÉS, A. (2022). Global kelp forest restoration: past lessons, present status, and future directions. *Biological Reviews* 97, 1449–1475.

- EGER, A. M., VERGÉS, A., CHOI, C. G., CHRISTIE, H. C., COLEMAN, M. A., FAGERLI, C. W., FUJITA, D., HASEGAWA, M., KIM, J. H., MAYER-PINTO, M., REED, D. C., STEINBERG, P. D. & MARZINELLI, E. M. (2020). Financial and institutional support are important for large-scale kelp forest restoration. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 7, 535277.
- EPSTEIN, G., MIDDELBURG, J. J., HAWKINS, J. P., NORRIS, C. R. & ROBERTS, C. M. (2022). The impact of mobile demersal fishing on carbon storage in seabed sediments. *Global Change Biology* 28, 2875–2894.
- EPSTEIN, G. & ROBERTS, C. M. (2022). Identifying priority areas to manage mobile bottom fishing on seabed carbon in the UK. *PLoS Climate* 1, e0000059.
- ESTES, E. R., POCKALNY, R., D'HONDT, S., INAGAKI, F., MORONO, Y., MURRAY, R. W., NORDLUND, D., SPIVACK, A. J., WANKEL, S. D., XIAO, N. & HANSEL, C. M. (2019). Persistent organic matter in oxic subseafloor sediment. *Nature Geoscience* **12**, 126–131.
- FENG, X., LI, H., ZHANG, Z., XIONG, T. & SHI, X. (2022). Microbial-mediated contribution of kelp detritus to different forms of oceanic carbon sequestration. *Ecological Indicators* 142, 109186.
- FERDOUSE, F., LØVSTAD HOLDT, S., SMITH, R., MURÚA, P. & YANG, Z. (2018). The global status of seaweed production, trade and utilization. *Globefish Research Programme* 124, 1–124.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., FEEHAN, C. J., SMALE, D. A., KRUMHANSL, K. A., AUGUSTINE, S., DE BETTIGNIES, F., BURROWS, M. T., BYRNES, J. E. K., CAMPBELL, J., DAVOULT, D., DUNTON, K. H., FRANCO, J. N., GARRIDO, I., GRACE, S. P., HANCKE, K., *ET AL.* (2022*a*). Kelp carbon sink potential decreases with warming due to accelerating decomposition. *PLoS Biology* **20**, e3001702.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., MACGREGOR, K. A., LAVOIE, C., GARRIDO, I., GOLDSMIT, J., HOWLAND, K., JOHNSON, L. E., KONAR, B., MCKINDSEY, C. W., MUNDY, C. J., SCHLEGEL, R. W. & ARCHAMBAULT, P. (2022b). Sea ice and substratum shape extensive kelp forests in the Canadian Arctic. Frontiers in Marine Science 9, 754074.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., PESSARRODONA, A., SMALE, D. A., HANCKE, K., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., DUARTE, C. M. & WERNBERG, T. (2023). Seaweed forests are carbon sinks that may help mitigate CO₂ emissions. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* in press. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsad107
- *FILBEE-DEXTER, K. & SCHEIBLING, R. E. (2012). Hurricane-mediated defoliation of kelp beds and pulsed delivery of kelp detritus to offshore sedimentary habitats. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **455**, 51–64.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K. & SCHEIBLING, R. E. (2014). Sea urchin barrens as alternative stable states of collapsed kelp ecosystems. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 495, 1–25.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K. & SCHEIBLING, R. E. (2016). Spatial patterns and predictors of drift algal subsidy in deep subtidal environments. *Estuaries and Coasts* 39, 1724–1134.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K. & WERNBERG, T. (2018). Rise of turfs: a new battlefront for globally declining kelp forests. *BioScience* 68, 64–76.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K. & WERNBERG, T. (2020). Substantial blue carbon in overlooked Australian kelp forests. *Scientific Reports* 10, 12341.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., WERNBERG, T., BARREIRO, R., COLEMAN, M. A., DE BETTIGNIES, T., FEEHAN, C. J., FRANCO, J. N., HASLER, B., LOURO, I., NORDERHAUG, K. M., STAEHR, P. A. U., TUYA, F. & VERBEEK, J. (2022c). Leveraging the blue economy to transform marine forest restoration. *Journal of Phycology* 58, 198–207.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., WERNBERG, T., FREDRIKSEN, S., NORDERHAUG, K. M. & PEDERSEN, M. F. (2018a). Arctic kelp forests: diversity, resilience and future. *Global* and Planetary Change 172, 1–14.
- FILBEE-DEXTER, K., WERNBERG, T., RAMIREZ-LLODRA, E., NORDERHAUG, K. M. & PEDERSEN, M. F. (2018b). Movement of pulsed resource subsidies from shallow kelp forests to deep fjords. *Oecologia* 187, 291–304.
- FORBES, H., SHELAMOFF, V., VISCH, W. & LAYTON, C. (2022). Farms and forests: evaluating the biodiversity benefits of kelp aquaculture. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 34, 3059–3067.
- FRASER, C. I., MORRISON, A. K., HOGG, A. M. C., MACAYA, E. C., VAN SEBILLE, E., RYAN, P. G., PADOVAN, A., JACK, C., VALDIVIA, N. & WATERS, J. M. (2018). Antarctica's ecological isolation will be broken by storm-driven dispersal and warming. *Nature Climate Change* 8, 704–708.
- FREDRIKSEN, S. (2003). Food web studies in a Norwegian kelp forest based on stable isotope analysis. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 260, 71–81.
- FREDRIKSEN, S., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., MAGNUS, K. & STEEN, H. (2020). Green gravel: a novel restoration tool to combat kelp forest decline. *Scientific Reports* 10, 3983.
- FRIESS, D. A., HOWARD, J., HUXHAM, M., MACREADIE, P. I. & ROSS, F. (2022). Capitalizing on the global financial interest in blue carbon. *PLoS Climate* 1, e0000061.
- FRIGSTAD, H., GUNDERSEN, H., ANDERSEN, G. S., BORGERSEN, G., KVILE, K. O., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., BOSTRÖM, C., BEKKBY, T., D'AURIAC, M. A., RUUS, A., THORMAR, J., ASDAL, K. & HANCKE, K. (2021). Blue Carbon – Climate Adaptation, CO₂ Uptake and Sequestration of Carbon in Nordic Blue Forests. Nordic Council of Ministers, Oslo.

- FROEHLICH, H. E., AFFLERBACH, J. C., FRAZIER, M. & HALPERN, B. S. (2019). Blue growth potential to mitigate climate change through seaweed offsetting. *Current Biology* 29, 1–7.
- FUJITA, D. (2011). Management of kelp ecosystem in Japan. Cahiers de Biologie Marine 52, 499–505.
- GALLAGHER, J. B., SHELAMOFF, V. & LAYTON, C. (2022). Seaweed ecosystems may not mitigate CO₂ emissions. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* **79**, 585–592.
- GALLO, N. D., VICTOR, D. G. & LEVIN, L. A. (2017). Ocean commitments under the Paris agreement. *Nature Climate Change* 7, 833–838.
- GAO, K. & MCKINLEY, K. R. (1994). Use of macroalgae for marine biomass production and CO₂ remediation: a review. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 6, 45–60.
- GAO, Y., ZHANG, Y., DU, M., LIN, F., JIANG, W., LI, W., LI, F., LV, X., FANG, J. & JIANG, Z. (2021). Dissolved organic carbon from cultured kelp *Saccharina japonica*: production, bioavailability, and bacterial degradation rates. *Aquaculture Environment Interactions* 13, 101–110.
- GARCÍA-ROBLEDO, E., CORZO, A., GARCÍA DE LOMAS, J. & VAN BERGEIJK, S. A. (2008). Biogeochemical effects of macroalgal decomposition on intertidal microbenthos: a microcosm experiment. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 356, 139–151.
- GITARSKIY, M. L. (2019). The refinement to the 2006 IPCC guidelines for national greenhouse gas inventories. *Fundamental and Applied Climatology* **2**, 5–13.
- GONZÁLEZ-ROCA, F., GELCICH, S., PÉREZ-RUZAFA, Á., VEGA, J. M. A. & VÁSQUEZ, J. A. (2021). Exploring the role of access regimes over an economically important intertidal kelp species. *Ocean and Coastal Management* **212**, 105811.
- GOODWIN, K. D., NORTH, W. J. & LIDSTROM, M. E. (1997). Production of bromoform and dibromomethane by giant kelp: factors affecting release and comparison to anthropogenic bromine sources. *Limnology and Oceanography* **42**, 1725–1734.
- GORMAN, D., BAJJOUK, T., POPULUS, J., VASQUEZ, M. & EHRHOLD, A. (2013). Modeling kelp forest distribution and biomass along temperate rocky coastlines. *Marine Biology* 160, 309–325.
- GORMAN, D., RUSSELL, B. D. & CONNELL, S. D. (2009). Land-to-sea connectivity: linking human-derived terrestrial subsidies to subtidal habitat change on open rocky coasts. *Ecological Applications* 19, 1114–1126.
- GOUVÊA, L. P., ASSIS, J., GURGEL, C. F. D., SERRAO, E. A., SILVEIRA, T. C. L., SANTOS, R., DUARTE, C. M., PERES, L. M. C., CARVALHO, V. F., BATISTA, M., BASTOS, E., SISSINI, M. N. & HORTA, P. A. (2020). Golden carbon of Sargassum forests revealed as an opportunity for climate change mitigation. Science of the Total Environment 729, 138745.
- GRISCOM, B. W., ADAMS, J., ELLIS, P. W., HOUGHTON, R. A., LOMAX, G., MITEVA, D. A., SCHLESINGER, W. H., SHOCH, D., SIIKAMÄKI, J. V., SMITH, P., WOODBURY, P., ZGANJAR, C., BLACKMAN, A., CAMPARI, J., CONANT, R. T., *ET AL.* (2017). Natural climate solutions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **114**, 11645–11650.
- GUNDERSEN, H., CHRISTIE, H. C., DE WIT, H., NORDERHAUG, K. M., BEKKBY, T. & WALDAY, M. (2011). Report. Utredning on CO₂-opptak i marine naturtyper. Norwegian Institute for Water Research (NIVA), Oslo.
- GUNDERSEN, H., RINDE, E., BEKKBY, T., HANCKE, K., GITMARK, J. K. & CHRISTIE, H. (2021). Variation in population structure and standing stocks of kelp along multiple environmental gradients and implications for ecosystem services. *Frontiers in Marine Science* **8**, 578629.
- HAAS, A. F., NELSON, C. E., ROHWER, F., WEGLEY-KELLY, L., QUISTAD, S. D., CARLSON, C. A., LEICHTER, J. J., HATAY, M. & SMITH, J. E. (2013). Influence of coral and algal exudates on microbially mediated reef metabolism. *Peerj* 2013, e108.
- HANSELL, D. A. (2013). Recalcitrant dissolved organic carbon fractions. Annual Review of Marine Science 5, 421–445.
- HANSELL, D. A., CARLSON, C. A. & SCHLITZER, R. (2012). Net removal of major marine dissolved organic carbon fractions in the subsurface ocean. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 26, GB1016.
- HARBOUR, R. P., SMITH, C. R., FERNANDES, T. F. & SWEETMAN, A. K. (2021). Trophic ecology surrounding kelp and wood falls in deep Norwegian fjords. *Deep-Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers* 173, 103553.
- HARDISON, A. K., CANUEL, E. A., ANDERSON, I. C. & VEUGER, B. (2010). Fate of macroalgae in benthic systems: carbon and nitrogen cycling within the microbial community. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **414**, 41–55.
- *HARROLD, C., LIGHT, K. & LISIN, S. (1998). Organic enrichment of submarinecanyon and continental-shelf benthic communities by macroalgal drift imported from nearshore kelp forests. *Limnology and Oceanography* 43, 669–678.
- HARROLD, C. & LISIN, S. (1989). Radio-tracking rafts of giant kelp: local production and regional transport. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 130, 237–251.
- HIGGINS, H. W. & MACKEY, D. J. (1987). Role of *Ecklonia radiata* (C. Ag.) J. Agardh in determining trace metal availability in coastal waters. I. Total trace metals. *Marine* and Freshwater Research 38, 307–315.
- HILL, R., BELLGROVE, A., MACREADIE, P. I., PETROU, K., BEARDALL, J., STEVEN, A. & RALPH, P. J. (2015). Can macroalgae contribute to blue carbon? An Australian perspective. *Limnology and Oceanography* **60**, 1689–1706.
- HOBDAY, A. J. (2000). Abundance and dispersal of drifting kelp *Macrocystis pyrifera* rafts in the southern California bight. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **195**, 101–116.

- HOWARD, J., SUTTON-GRIER, A., HERR, D., KLEYPAS, J., LANDIS, E., MCLEOD, E., PIDGEON, E. & SIMPSON, S. (2017). Clarifying the role of coastal and marine systems in climate mitigation. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 15, 42–50.
- HULATT, C. J., THOMAS, D. N., BOWERS, D. G., NORMAN, L. & ZHANG, C. (2009). Exudation and decomposition of chromophoric dissolved organic matter (CDOM) from some temperate macroalgae. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 84, 147–153.
- HURD, C. L., LAW, C. S., BACH, L. T., BRITTON, D., HOVENDEN, M., PAINE, E. R., RAVEN, J. A., TAMSITT, V. & BOYD, P. W. (2022). Forensic carbon accounting: assessing the role of seaweeds for carbon sequestration. *Journal of Phycology* 58, 347–363.
- HWANG, E. K., CHOI, H. G. & KIM, J. K. (2020). Seaweed resources of Korea. Botanica Marina 63, 395–405.
- IKAWA, H. & OECHEL, W. C. (2015). Temporal variations in air-sea CO₂ exchange near large kelp beds near San Diego, California. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans* 120, 50–63.
- INGALL, E. D. & VAN CAPPELLEN, P. (1990). Relation between sedimentation rate and burial of organic phosphorus and organic carbon in marine sediments. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 54, 373–386.
- INMAN, D. L., NORDSTROM, C. E. & FLICK, R. E. (1976). Currents in submarine canyons: an air-sea-land interaction. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics 8, 275–310.
- Isæus, M., MALM, T., PERSSON, S. & SVENSSON, A. (2004). Effects of filamentous algae and sediment on recruitment and survival of *Fucus seratus* (Phaeophyceae) juveniles in the eutrophic Baltic Sea. *European Journal of Phycology* **39**, 301–307.
- ITO, Y., NAKANO, Y., MATSUSHITA, S., MIKAMI, N., YOKOYAMA, J., KIRIHARA, S. & NOTOYA, M. (2009). Estimations of carbon storage by seaweed and seagrass beds. *Fisheries Engineering* 46, 135–146.
- *JARMAN, N. G., CARTER, R. A. & TOWN, C. (1981). The primary producers of the inshore regions of the Benguela. *Transactions of the Royal Society of South Africa* 44, 321–326.
- JAYATHILAKE, D. R. M. & COSTELLO, M. J. (2021). Version 2 of the world map of laminarian kelp benefits from more Arctic data and makes it the largest marine biome. *Biological Conservation* 257, 109099.
- JIAO, N., ROBINSON, C., AZAM, F., THOMAS, H., BALTAR, F., DANG, H., HARDMAN-MOUNTFORD, N. J., JOHNSON, M., KIRCHMAN, D. L., KOCH, B. P., LEGENDRE, L., LI, C., LIU, J., LUO, T., LUO, Y. W., *ET AL.* (2014). Mechanisms of microbial carbon sequestration in the ocean – future research directions. *Biogeosciences* 11, 5285–5306.
- JIMÉNEZ-RAMOS, R., TOMAS, F., REYNÉS, X., ROMERA-CASTILLO, C., PÉREZ-LLORÉNS, J. L. & EGEA, L. G. (2022). Carbon metabolism and bioavailability of dissolved organic carbon (DOC) fluxes in seagrass communities are altered under the presence of the tropical invasive alga *Halimeda incrassata. Science of the Total Environment* 839, 156325.
- JNCC (2021). Statistics on the extent of blue carbon habitats to support MPA decision-making in Secretary of State waters. Defra Project MB0150. Report 2/2: Results.
- JOHANNESSEN, S. C. (2022). How can blue carbon burial in seagrass meadows increase long-term, net sequestration of carbon? A critical review. *Environmental Research Letters* 17, 093004.
- JOHNSON, D. L. & RICHARDSON, P. L. (1977). On the wind-induced sinking of Sargassum. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 28, 255–267.
- *KALADHARAN, P. & JAYASANKAR, R. (2003). Seaweeds. In Status of Exploited Marine Fishery Resources of India (eds J. MOHAN and A. A. JAYAPRAKASH). Central Marine Fisheries Research Institute, Kochi.
- *KALADHARAN, P., VEENA, S. & VIVEKANANDAN, E. (2009). Carbon sequestration by a few marine algae: observation and projection. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of India* **51**, 107–110.
- KALOKORA, O. J., BURIYO, A. S., ASPLUND, M. E., GULLSTRÖM, M., MTOLERA, M. S. P. & BJÖRK, M. (2020). An experimental assessment of algal calcification as a potential source of atmospheric CO₂. *PLoS One* **15**, e0231971.
- KALOKORA, O. J., GULLSTRÖM, M., BURIYO, A. S., MTOLERA, M. S. P. & BJÖRK, M. (2022). Seagrass meadows mixed with calcareous algae have higher plant productivity and sedimentary blue carbon storage. *Ecology and Evolution* 12, e8579.
- KANG, R.-S. (2010). A review of destruction of seaweed habitats along the coast of the Korean peninsula and its consequences. *Bulletin of Fisheries Resource Agency* 32, 25–31.
- KHAILOV, K. M. & BURLAKOVA, Z. P. (1969). Organic by marine and distribution of their total organic production to inshore communities. *Linnology and Oceanography* 14, 521–527.
- KIM, J. M., LEE, K., HAN, I. S., KIM, M., KIM, J. H., KIM, T. H., KIM, H. K., JEON, B. H. & SHIN, K. (2022). Factors governing seawater carbonate dynamics in a macroalgal habitat. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 9, 963193.
- KINDEBERG, T., RÖHR, E., MOKSNES, P. O., BOSTRÖM, C. & HOLMER, M. (2019). Variation of carbon contents in eelgrass (*Zostera marina*) sediments implied from depth profiles. *Biology Letters* 15, 20180831.
- KIRKMAN, H. & KENDRICK, G. A. (1997). Ecological significance and commercial harvesting of drifting and beach-cast macro-algae and seagrasses in Australia: a review. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 9, 311–326.
- KOKUBU, Y., KOMATSU, T., ITO, M., HATTORI, T. & NARIMATSU, Y. (2012). Biomass of marine macrophyte debris on the ocean floor southeast of Hokkaido Island adjusted by experimental catch efficiency estimates. *La Mer* 50, 11–12.

Biological Reviews 98 (2023) 1945–1971 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

License

1967

- KOKUBU, Y., ROTHÄUSLER, E., FILIPPI, J. B., DURIEUX, E. D. H. & KOMATSU, T. (2019). Revealing the deposition of macrophytes transported offshore: evidence of their long-distance dispersal and seasonal aggregation to the deep sea. *Scientific Reports* 9, 4431.
- KOWEEK, D. A., NICKOLS, K. J., LEARY, P. R., LITVIN, S. Y., BELL, T. W., LUTHIN, T., LUMMIS, S., MUCCIARONE, D. A. & DUNBAR, R. B. (2017). A year in the life of a Central California kelp forest: physical and biological insights into biogeochemical variability. *Biogeosciences* 14, 31–44.
- KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., ARCHAMBAULT, P., ASSIS, J., BARTSCH, I., BISCHOF, K., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., DUNTON, K. H., MAXIMOVA, O., RAGNARSDÓTTIR, S. B., SEJR, M. K., SIMAKOVA, U., SPIRIDONOV, V., WEGEBERG, S., WINDING, M. H. S. & DUARTE, C. M. (2020). Imprint of climate change on panarctic marine vegetation. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 7, 617324.
- KRAUSE-JENSEN, D. & DUARTE, C. M. (2016). Substantial role of macroalgae in marine carbon sequestration. *Nature Geoscience* 9, 737–742.
- KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., LAVERY, P., SERRANO, O., MARBÂ, N., MASQUE, P. & DUARTE, C. M. (2018). Sequestration of macroalgal carbon: the elephant in the blue carbon room. *Biology Letters* 14, 20180236.
- KRISTENSEN, E. (1994). Effects of benthic macrofauna and temperature on degradation of macroalgal detritus: the fate of organic carbon. *Biogeochemistry* 26, 1–24.
- KRISTENSEN, E., ANDERSEN, F. Ø. & BLACKBURN, T. H. (1992). Effects of benchic macrofauna and temperature on degradation of macroalgal detritus: the fate of organic carbon. *Linnology and Oceanography* 37, 1404–1419.
- KRUMHANSL, K. A., OKAMOTO, D. K., RASSWEILER, A., NOVAK, M., BOLTON, J. J., CAVANAUGH, K. C., CONNELL, S. D., JOHNSON, C. R., KONAR, B., LING, S. D., MICHELI, F., NORDERHAUG, K. M., PÉREZ-MATUS, A., SOUSA-PINTO, I., REED, D. C., *ET AL.* (2016). Global patterns of kelp forest change over the past halfcentury. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **113**, 13785–13790.
- KRUMHANSL, K. A. & SCHEIBLING, R. E. (2011). Detrital production in Nova Scotian kelp beds: patterns and processes. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 421, 67–82.
- KUWAE, T., WATANABE, A., YOSHIHARA, S., SUEHIRO, F. & SUGIMURA, Y. (2022a). Implementation of blue carbon offset crediting for scagrass meadows, macroalgal beds, and macroalgae farming in Japan. *Marine Policy* **138**, 104996.
- *KUWAE, T., YOSHIDA, G., HORI, M., WATANABE, K., TANAYA, T., OKADA, T., UMEZAWA, Y. & SASAKI, J. (2019). Nationwide estimate of the annual uptake of atmospheric carbon dioxide by shallow coastal ecosystems in Japan. *Journal of Japan Society of Civil Engineers, Ser. B2 (Coastal Engineering)* **75**, 10–20.
- KUWAE, T., YOSHIHARA, S., SUEHIRO, F. & SUGIMURA, Y. (2022b). Implementation of Japanese blue carbon offset crediting projects. In *Green Infrastructure and Climate Change Adaptation* (ed. F. NAKAMURA), pp. 353–377. Springer, Singapore.
- *KwAN, V., FONG, J., NG, C. S. L. & HUANG, D. (2022). Temporal and spatial dynamics of tropical macroalgal contributions to blue carbon. *Science of the Total Environment* 828, 154369.
- LASTRA, M., RODIL, I. F., SÁNCHEZ-MATA, A., GARCÍA-GALLEGO, M. & MORA, J. (2014). Fate and processing of macroalgal wrack subsidies in beaches of Deception Island, Antarctic peninsula. *Journal of Sea Research* 88, 1–10.
- LEE, M., OTAKE, S., BACK, S. & KIM, J. (2020). Development and utilization of artificial reefs in Korea. *Modern Fisheries Engineering* 54, 41–56.
- LEEDHAM, E. C., HUGHES, C., KENG, F. S. L., PHANG, S. M., MALIN, G. & STURGES, W. T. (2013). Emission of atmospherically significant halocarbons by naturally occurring and farmed tropical macroalgae. *Biogeosciences* 10, 3615–3633.
- LEITHOLD, E. L., BLAIR, N. E. & WEGMANN, K. W. (2016). Source-to-sink sedimentary systems and global carbon burial: a river runs through it. *Earth-Science Reviews* 153, 30–42.
- LEVIN, L. A. & SMITH, C. R. (1984). Response of background fauna to disturbance and enrichment in the deep sea: a sediment tray experiment. *Deep Sea Research Part A*, *Oceanographic Research Papers* **31**, 1277–1285.
- LI, H., ZHANG, Z., XIONG, T., TANG, K., HE, C., SHI, Q., JIAO, N. & ZHANG, Y. (2022). Carbon sequestration in the form of recalcitrant dissolved organic carbon in a seaweed (kelp) farming environment. *Environmental Science & Technology* 56, 9112–9122.
- LIANG, J., LIU, J., ZHAN, Y., ZHOU, S., XUE, C. X., SUN, C., LIN, Y., LUO, C., WANG, X. & ZHANG, X. H. (2021). Succession of marine bacteria in response to Ulva prolifera-derived dissolved organic matter. *Environment International* **155**, 106687.
- LIU, X., DUNNE, J. P., STOCK, C. A., HARRISON, M. J., ADCROFT, A. & RESPLANDY, L. (2019). Simulating water residence time in the coastal ocean: a global perspective. *Geophysical Research Letters* **46**, 13910–13919.
- LØNBORG, C., ÁLVAREZ-SALGADO, X. A., LETSCHER, R. T. & HANSELL, D. A. (2018). Large stimulation of recalcitrant dissolved organic carbon degradation by increasing ocean temperatures. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 4, 436.
- LOVELOCK, C. E., ADAME, M. F., BRADLEY, J., DITTMANN, S., HAGGER, V., HICKEY, S. M., HUTLEY, L. B., JONES, A., KELLEWAY, J. J., LAVERY, P. S., MACREADIE, P. I., MAHER, D. T., MCGINLEY, S., MCGLASHAN, A., PERRY, S., *ET AL.* (2022a). An Australian blue carbon method to estimate climate change mitigation benefits of coastal wetland restoration. *Restoration Ecology*, e13739, in press.

- LOVELOCK, C. E., ADAME, M. F., BUTLER, D. W., KELLEWAY, J. J., DITTMANN, S., FEST, B., KING, K. J., MACREADIE, P. I., MITCHELL, K., NEWNHAM, M., OLA, A., OWERS, C. J. & WELTI, N. (2022b). Modeled approaches to estimating blue carbon accumulation with mangrove restoration to support a blue carbon accounting method for Australia. *Linnology and Oceanography* 67, S50–S60.
- LOVELOCK, C. E. & DUARTE, C. M. (2019). Dimensions of blue carbon and emerging perspectives. *Biology Letters* 15, 20180781.
- LUCAS, M. I. & NEWELL, R. C. (1981). Heterotrophic utilisation of mucilage released during fragmentation of kelp (*Ecklonia maxima*) mucilage. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 4, 43–55.
- LUISETTI, T., FERRINI, S., GRILLI, G., JICKELLS, T. D., KENNEDY, H., KRÖGER, S., LORENZONI, I., MILLIGAN, B., VAN DER MOLEN, J., PARKER, R., PRYCE, T., TURNER, R. K. & TYLLIANAKIS, E. (2020). Climate action requires new accounting guidance and governance frameworks to manage carbon in shelf seas. *Nature Communications* 11, 4599.
- MACREADIE, P. I., ANTON, A., RAVEN, J. A., BEAUMONT, N., CONNOLLY, R. M., FRIESS, D. A., KELLEWAY, J. J., KENNEDY, H., KUWAE, T., LAVERY, P. S., LOVELOCK, C. E., SMALE, D. A., APOSTOLAKI, E. T., ATWOOD, T. B., BALDOCK, J., *ET AL.* (2019). The future of blue carbon science. *Nature Communications* **10**, 3998.
- MACREADIE, P. I., ATWOOD, T. B., KELLEWAY, J. J., KENNEDY, H., LOVELOCK, C. E. & SERRANO, O. (2021). Blue carbon as a natural climate solution. *Nature Reviews Earth & Environment* 2, 826–839.
- MACREADIE, P. I., NIELSEN, D. A., KELLEWAY, J. J., ATWOOD, T. B., SEYMOUR, J. R., PETROU, K., CONNOLLY, R. M., THOMSON, A. C. G., TREVATHAN-TACKETT, S. M. & RALPH, P. J. (2017). Can we manage coastal ecosystems to sequester more blue carbon? *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 15, 206–213.
- MACREADIE, P. I., ROBERTSON, A. I., SPINKS, B., ADAMS, M. P., ATCHISON, J. M., BELL-JAMES, J., BRYAN, B. A., CHU, L., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., DRAKE, L., DUARTE, C. M., FRIESS, D. A., GONZALEZ, F., GRAFTON, R. Q., HELMSTEDT, K. J., *ET AL.* (2022). Operationalizing marketable blue carbon. *One Earth* 5, 485–492.
- MAHJABIN, T., PATTIARATCHI, C. & HETZEL, Y. (2020). Occurrence and seasonal variability of dense shelf water cascades along Australian continental shelves. *Scientific Reports* **10**, 9732.
- MANIKANDAN, B., THOMAS, A. M., SHETYE, S. S., BALAMURUGAN, S., MOHANDASS, C. & NANDAKUMAR, K. (2021). Macroalgal release of dissolved organic carbon in coral reef and its interaction with the bacteria associated with the coral *Porites lutea*. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 28, 66998–67010.
- MAYER-PINTO, M., LEDET, J., CROWE, T. P. & JOHNSTON, E. L. (2020). Sublethal effects of contaminants on marine habitat-forming species: a review and metaanalysis. *Biological Reviews* 95, 1554–1573.
- MCLEOD, E., CHMURA, G. L., BOUILLON, S., SALM, R., BJÖRK, M., DUARTE, C. M., LOVELOCK, C. E., SCHLESINGER, W. H. & SILLIMAN, B. R. (2011). A blueprint for blue carbon: toward an improved understanding of the role of vegetated coastal habitats in sequestering CO₂. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 9, 552–560.
- MILLER, K. I., BLAIN, C. O. & SHEARS, N. T. (2022). Sea urchin removal as a tool for macroalgal restoration: a review on removing "the spiny enemies". *Frontiers in Marine Science* 9, 831001.
- MORA-SOTO, A., CAPSEY, A., FRIEDLANDER, A. M., PALACIOS, M., BREWIN, P. E., GOLDING, N., DAYTON, P. K., VAN TUSSENBROEK, B., MONTIEL, A., GOODELL, W., VELASCO-CHARPENTIER, C., HART, T., MACAYA, E. C., PÉREZ-MATUS, A. & MACIAS-FAURIA, M. (2021). One of the least disturbed marine coastal ecosystems on earth: spatial and temporal persistence of Darwin's sub-Antarctic giant kelp forests. *Journal of Biogeography* 48, 2562–2577.
- MORA-SOTO, A., PALACIOS, M., MACAYA, E. C., GÓMEZ, I., HUOVINEN, P., PÉREZ-MATUS, A., YOUNG, M., GOLDING, N., TORO, M., YAQUB, M. & MACIAS-FAURIA, M. (2020). A high-resolution global map of giant kelp (*Macrocyslis tyrifera*) forests and intertidal green algae (Ulvophyceae) with sentinel-2 imagery. *Remote Sensing* 12, 694.
- MORRIS, R. L., HALE, R., STRAIN, E. M. A., REEVES, S. E., VERGÉS, A., MARZINELLI, E. M., LAYTON, C., SHELAMOFF, V., GRAHAM, T. D. J., CHEVALIER, M. & SWEARER, S. E. (2020). Key principles for managing recovery of kelp forests through restoration. *BioScience* **70**, 688–698.
- *MURAOKA, D. (2004). Seaweed resources as a source of carbon fixation. Bulletin of the Fisheries Research Agency 1, 59–63.
- NASEM (2021). A Research Strategy for Ocean-Based Carbon Dioxide Removal and Sequestration. The National Academies Press, Washington.
- NEEDELMAN, B. A., EMMER, I. M., EMMETT-MATTOX, S., CROOKS, S., MEGONIGAL, J. P., MYERS, D., ORESKA, M. P. J. & MCGLATHERY, K. (2018). The science and policy of the verified carbon standard methodology for tidal wetland and seagrass restoration. *Estuaries and Coasts* **41**, 2159–2171.
- NELLEMANN, C., CORCORAN, E., DUARTE, C. M., VALDÉS, L., DE YOUNG, C., FONSECA, L. & GRIMSDITCH, G. (2009). Blue Carbon: The Role of Healthy Oceans in Binding Carbon. United Nations Environment Programme. GRID-Arendal, Geneva.

- O'DELL, A. R. (2022). Scotland's blue carbon: the contribution from seaweed detritus. PhD Thesis: University of the Highlands and Islands.
- O'MARA, N. A. & DUNNE, J. P. (2019). Hot spots of carbon and alkalinity cycling in the coastal oceans. *Scientific Reports* **9**, 4434.
- ØRBERG, S. B., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., GERALDI, N. R., ORTEGA, A., DÍAZ-RÚA, R. & DUARTE, C. M. (2022). Fingerprinting Arctic and North Atlantic macroalgae with eDNA – application and perspectives. *Environmental DNA* 4, 385–401.
- ORR, J. C. & SARMIENTO, J. L. (1992). Potential of marine macroalgae as a sink for CO₂: constraints from a 3-D general circulation model of the global ocean. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution* **64**, 405–421.
- ORTEGA, A., GERALDI, N. R., ALAM, I., KAMAU, A. A., ACINAS, S. G., LOGARES, R., GASOL, J. M., MASSANA, R., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D. & DUARTE, C. M. (2019). Important contribution of macroalgae to oceanic carbon sequestration. *Nature Geoscience* **12**, 748–754.
- OUYANG, X. & LEE, S. Y. (2014). Updated estimates of carbon accumulation rates in coastal marsh sediments. *Biogeosciences* 11, 5057–5071.
- PAINE, E. R., SCHMID, M., BOYD, P. W., DIAZ-PULIDO, G. & HURD, C. L. (2021). Rate and fate of dissolved organic carbon release by seaweeds: a missing link in the coastal ocean carbon cycle. *Journal of Phycology* 57, 1375–1391.
- PAN, Z., TAN, Y. M., GAO, Q. F., DONG, S. L., FANG, X. D. & YAN, J. L. (2021). A 120-year record of burial fluxes and source apportionment of sedimentary organic carbon in Alian Bay, China: implication for the influence of mariculture activities, and regional environment changes. *Aquaculture* 535, 736421.
- PARADIS, S., GOÑI, M., MASQUÉ, P., DURÁN, R., ARJONA-CAMAS, M., PALANQUES, A. & PUIG, P. (2021). Persistence of biogeochemical alterations of deep-sea sediments by bottom trawling. *Geophysical Research Letters* 48, e2020GL091279.
- PEDERSEN, M., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., FRISK, N., SÁROSSY, Z. & WERNBERG, T. (2021). Carbon sequestration potential increased by incomplete anaerobic decomposition of kelp detritus. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 660, 53–67.
- PERGENT, G., ROMERO, J., PERGENTMARTINI, C., MATEO, M. A. & BOUDOURESQUE, C. F. (1994). Primary production, stocks and fluxes in the Mediterranean seagrass *Posidonia oceanica*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **106**, 139–146.
- PERKINS, A. K., SANTOS, I. R., ROSE, A. L., SCHULZ, K. G., HANS-PETER GROSSART, B. D. E., KELAHER, B. P. & OAKES, J. (2022). Production of dissolved carbon and alkalinity during macroalgal wrack degradation on beaches: a mesocosm experiment with implications for blue carbon. *Biogeochemistry* 160, 159–175.
- PESSARRODONA, A., ASSIS, J., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., BURROWS, M. T., GATTUSO, J.-P., DUARTE, C. M., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., MOORE, P. J., SMALE, D. A. & WERNBERG, T. (2022). Global seaweed productivity. *Science Advances* 8, 2465.
- PESSARRODONA, A., FILBEE-DEXTER, K., ALCOVERRO, T., BOADA, J., FEEHAN, C. J., FREDRIKSEN, S., GRACE, S. P., NAKAMURA, Y., NARVAEZ, C. A., MAGNUS, K. & WERNBERG, T. (2021). Homogenization and miniaturization of habitat structure in temperate marine forests. *Global Change Biology* 27, 5262–5275.
- PESSARRODONA, A., FOGGO, A. & SMALE, D. A. (2018a). Can ecosystem functioning be maintained despite climate-driven shifts in species composition? Insights from novel marine forests. *Journal of Ecology* 10, 91–104.
- PESSARRODONA, A., MOORE, P. J., SAYER, M. D. J. & SMALE, D. A. (2018b). Carbon assimilation and transfer through kelp forests in the NE Atlantic is diminished under a warmer ocean climate. *Global Change Biology* 24, 4386–4398.
- PIDGEON, E., AUSTIN, W., CIFUENTES-JARA, M., COMSTOCK, M., CROOKS, S., DUARTE, C., ELVERUM, C., FOURQUREAN, J., HAMILTON, J., HERR, D., HICKEY, T., HOWARD, J., ISENSEE, K., KENNEDY, H., LOVELOCK, C., *ET AL.* (2021). *Blue Carbon: Integrating Ocean Ecosystems in Global Climate Action.* Conservation International, Arlington.
- POHLMAN, J. W., GREINERT, J., RUPPEL, C., SILYAKOVA, A., VIELSTÄDTE, L., CASSO, M., MIENERT, J. & BÜNZ, S. (2017). Enhanced CO₂ uptake at a shallow Arctic Ocean seep field overwhelms the positive warming potential of emitted methane. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 114, 5355–5360.
- POWERS, L. C., DEL VECCHIO, R., BLOUGH, N. V., MCDONALD, N., SCHMITT-KOPPLIN, P. & GONSIOR, M. (2020). Optical properties and photochemical transformation of the dissolved organic matter released by *Sargassum. Frontiers in Marine Science* 7, 588287.
- PUSCEDDU, A., BIANCHELLI, S., MARTÍN, J., PUIG, P., PALANQUES, A., MASQUÉ, P. & DANOVARO, R. (2014). Chronic and intensive bottom trawling impairs deep-sea biodiversity and ecosystem functioning. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 111, 8861–8866.
- QUEIRÓS, A. M., STEPHENS, N., WIDDICOMBE, S., TAIT, K., MCCOY, S. J., INGELS, J., AIRS, R., BEESLEY, A., CARNOVALE, G., CAZENAVE, P., DASHFIELD, S., HUA, E., JONES, M., MCNEILL, C. L., NUNES, J., *ET AL.* (2019). Connected macroalgal-sediment systems: blue carbon and food webs in the deep coastal ocean. *Ecological Monographs* **89**, e01366.
- QUEIRÓS, A. M., TAIT, K., BEDINGTON, M. & PASCOE, C. (2022). Identifying and protecting macroalgae detritus sinks toward climate change mitigation. *Ecological Applications* 33, e2798.

- *RAMIREZ-LLODRA, E., PEDERSEN, T., DEXTER, K. F., HAUQUIER, F., GUILINI, K., MIKKELSEN, N., BORGERSEN, G., VAN GYSEGHEM, M., VANREUSEL, A. & VILAS, D. (2021). Community structure of deep fjord and shelf benthic fauna receiving different detrital kelp inputs in northern Norway. *Deep-Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers* 168, 103433.
- RASSWEILER, A., REED, D. C., HARRER, S. L. & NELSON, J. C. (2018). Improved estimates of net primary production, growth and standing crop of *Macrosystis* pryifera in Southern California. *Ecology* 99, 2132.
- RAVAGLIOLI, C., BULLERI, F., RÜHL, S., MCCOY, S. J., FINDLAY, H. S., WIDDICOMBE, S. & QUEIRÓS, A. M. (2019). Ocean acidification and hypoxia alter organic carbon fluxes in marine soft sediments. *Global Change Biology* 25, 4165–4178.
- RAVEN, J. (2018). Blue carbon: past, present and future, with emphasis on macroalgae. Biology Letters 14, 20180336.
- REED, D. C., CARLSON, C. A., HALEWOOD, E. R., CLINTON NELSON, J., HARRER, S. L., RASSWEILER, A. & MILLER, R. J. (2015). Patterns and controls of reef-scale production of dissolved organic carbon by giant kelp *Macrocystis pyrifera*. *Limnology and Oceanography* **60**, 1996–2008.
- REICHARDT, W. T. (1987). Burial of Antarctic macroalgal debris in bioturbated deepsca sediments. Deep Sea Research Part A, Oceanographic Research Papers 34, 1761–1770.
- REITHMAIER, G. M. S., JOHNSTON, S. G., JUNGINGER, T., GODDARD, M. M., SANDERS, C. J., HUTLEY, L. B., HO, D. T. & MAHER, D. T. (2021). Alkalinity production coupled to pyrite formation represents an unaccounted blue carbon sink. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 35, e2020GB006785.
- RESTREPPO, G. A., WOOD, W. T. & PHRAMPUS, B. J. (2020). Oceanic sediment accumulation rates predicted via machine learning algorithm: towards sediment characterization on a global scale. *Geo-Marine Letters* **40**, 755–763.
- RICART, A. M., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., HANCKE, K., PRICE, N. N., MASQUÉ, P. & DUARTE, C. M. (2022). Sinking seaweed in the deep ocean for carbon neutrality is ahead of science and beyond the ethics. *Environmental Research Letters* 17, 081003.
- RICHARDS, K. R. & HUEBNER, G. E. (2012). Evaluating protocols and standards for forest carbon-offset programs, part a: additionality, baselines and permanence. *Carbon Management* 3, 393–410.
- RITSCHARD, R. L. (1992). Marine algae as a CO₂ sink. Water, Air, & Soil Pollution 64, 289–303.
- ROSENTRETER, J. A., MAHER, D. T., ERLER, D. V., MURRAY, R. H. & EYRE, B. D. (2018). Methane emissions partially offset "blue carbon" burial in mangroves. *Science Advances* 4, eaao4985.
- ROSHAN, S. & DEVRIES, T. (2017). Efficient dissolved organic carbon production and export in the oligotrophic ocean. *Nature Communications* 8, 2036.
- ROSS, F., TARBUCK, P. & MACREADIE, P. I. (2022). Seaweed afforestation at largescales exclusively for carbon sequestration: critical assessment of risks, viability and the state of knowledge. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 9, 1015612.
- ROSSI, F. (2006). Small-scale burial of macroalgal detritus in marine sediments: effects of Ulva spp. on the spatial distribution of macrofauna assemblages. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 332, 84–95.
- ROTH, F., BROMAN, E., SUN, X., BONAGLIA, S., NASCIMENTO, F., PRYTHERCH, J., BRÜCHERT, V., LUNDEVALL ZARA, M., BRUNBERG, M., GEIBEL, M. C., HUMBORG, C. & NORKKO, A. (2023). Methane emissions offset atmospheric carbon dioxide uptake in coastal macroalgae, mixed vegetation and sediment ecosystems. *Nature Communications* 14, 42.
- ROTH, F., RADECKER, N., CARVALHO, S., DUARTE, C. M., SADERNE, V., ANTON, A., SILVA, L., CALLEJA, M. L., MORÁN, X. A. G., VOOLSTRA, C. R., KÜRTEN, B., JONES, B. H. & WILD, C. (2021). High summer temperatures amplify functional differences between coral- and algae-dominated reef communities. *Ecology* **102**, e03226.
- ROTH, F., SUN, X., GEIBEL, M. C., PRYTHERCH, J., BRÜCHERT, V., BONAGLIA, S., BROMAN, E., NASCIMENTO, F., NORKKO, A. & HUMBORG, C. (2022). High spatiotemporal variability of methane concentrations challenges estimates of emissions across vegetated coastal ecosystems. *Global Change Biology* 28, 4308–4322.
- ROTHÄUSLER, E., GUTOW, L. & THIEL, M. (2012). Floating scawceds and their communities. In Seaweed Biology: Novel Insights into Ecophysiology, Ecology and Utilization (eds C. WIENCKE and K. BISCHOF), pp. 359–380. Springer, Berlin.
- *Rowe, G. T. & STARESINIC, N. (1979). Sources of organic matter to the deep-sea benthos. *Ambio Special Report 6*, 19–23.
- SADERNE, V., GERALDI, N. R., MACREADIE, P. I., MAHER, D. T., MIDDELBURG, J. J., SERRANO, O., ALMAHASHEER, H., ARIAS-ORTIZ, A., CUSACK, M., EVRE, B. D., FOURQUREAN, J. W., KENNEDY, H., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., KUWAE, T., LAVERY, P. S., *ET AL.* (2019). Role of carbonate burial in blue carbon budgets. *Nature Communications* **10**, 1106.
- SALA, E., MAYORGA, J., BRADLEY, D., CABRAL, R. B., ATWOOD, T. B., AUBER, A., CHEUNG, W., COSTELLO, C., FERRETTI, F., FRIEDLANDER, A. M., GAINES, S. D., GARILAO, C., GOODELL, W., HALPERN, B. S., HINSON, A., *et al.* (2021). Protecting the global ocean for biodiversity, food and climate. *Nature* 592, 397–402.
- SALOMON, A. K., SHEARS, N. T., LANGLOIS, T. J. & BABCOCK, R. C. (2008). Cascading effects of fishing can alter carbon flow through a temperate coastal ecosystem. *Ecological Applications* 18, 1874–1887.

SCHOENER, A. & ROWE, G. T. (1970). Pelagic Sargassum and its presence among the deep-sea benthos. Deeb-Sea Research and Oceanographic Abstracts 17, 923–925.

- SERNAPESCA (2022). Information Request AH010T0002330. Servicio Nacional de Pesca y Acuicultura de Chile.
- SERRANO, O., LAVERY, P. S., DUARTE, C. M., KENDRICK, G. A., CALAFAT, A., YORK, P. H., STEVEN, A. & MACREADIE, P. I. (2016). Can mud (silt and clay) concentration be used to predict soil organic carbon content within seagrass ecosystems? *Biogeosciences* 13, 4915–4926.
- SEYMOUR, R. J., TEGNER, M. J., DAYTON, P. K. & PARNELL, P. E. (1989). Storm wave induced mortality of giant kelp, *Macrocystis pyrifera*, in Southern California. *Estuarine*, *Coastal and Shelf Science* 28, 277–292.
- SHANK, G. C., ZEPP, R. G., VÄHÄTALO, A., LEE, R. & BARTELS, E. (2010). Photobleaching kinetics of chromophoric dissolved organic matter derived from mangrove leaf litter and floating *Sargassum* colonies. *Marine Chemistry* 119, 162–171.
- SHEARS, N. T. & BABCOCK, R. C. (2002). Marine reserves demonstrate top-down control of community structure on temperate reefs. *Oecologia* 132, 131–142.
- SHEN, Y. & BENNER, R. (2018). Mixing it up in the ocean carbon cycle and the removal of refractory dissolved organic carbon. *Scientific Reports* **8**, 2542.
- SHEPHERD, S. A., WATSON, J. E., WOMERSLEY, H. B. S. & CAREY, J. M. (2009). Longterm changes in macroalgal assemblages after increased sedimentation and turbidity in Western port, Victoria, Australia. *Botanica Marina* 52, 195–206.
- SIEGEL, D. A., DEVRIES, T., CETINIĆ, I. & BISSON, K. M. (2023). Quantifying the occan's biological pump and its carbon cycle impacts on global scales. *Annual Review of Marine Science* 15, 329–356.
- SIEGEL, D. A., DEVRIES, T., DONEY, S. C. & BELL, T. (2021). Assessing the sequestration time scales of some ocean-based carbon dioxide reduction strategies. *Environmental Research Letters* 16, 104003.
- SMALE, D. A., MOORE, P. J., QUEIRÓS, A. M., HIGGS, N. D. & BURROWS, M. T. (2018). Appreciating interconnectivity between habitats is key to blue carbon management. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 16, 71–73.
- SMALE, D. A., PESSARRODONA, A., KING, N. & MOORE, P. J. (2021). Examining the production, export, and immediate fate of kelp detritus on open-coast subtidal reefs in the Northeast Atlantic. *Limnology and Oceanography* 67, S36–S49.
- SMITH, B. D. & FOREMAN, R. E. (1984). An assessment of seaweed decomposition within a southern strait of Georgia seaweed community. *Marine Biology* 205, 197–205.
- SMITH, C. R. (1983). Enrichment, disturbance and deep-sea community structure: the significance of large organic falls to Bathyal Benthos in Santa Catalina Basin. PhD Thesis: University of California, San Diego.
- SMITH, R. W., BIANCHI, T. S., ALLISON, M., SAVAGE, C. & GALY, V. (2015). High rates of organic carbon burial in fjord sediments globally. *Nature Geoscience* 8, 450–453.
- SMITH, S. V. (1972). Production of calcium carbonate on the mainland shelf of Southern California. *Limnology and Oceanography* 17, 28–41.
- SMITH, S. V. (1981). Marine macrophytes as a global carbon sink. Science 211, 838-840.
- SMITH, S. V. (2013). Parsing the Oceanic Calcium Carbonate Cycle: A Net Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide Source or a Sink? Association for the Sciences of Limnology and Oceanography (ASLO), Waco.
- SONDAK, C. F. A., ANG, P. O., BEARDALL, J., BELLGROVE, A., BOO, S. M., GERUNG, G. S., HEPBURN, C. D., HONG, D. D., HU, Z., KAWAI, H., LARGO, D., LEE, J. A., LIM, P. E., MAYAKUN, J., NELSON, W. A., *ET AL* (2017). Carbon dioxide mitigation potential of seaweed aquaculture beds (SABs). *Journal of Applied Phycology* 29, 2363–2373.
- SONDAK, C. F. A. & CHUNG, I. K. (2015). Potential blue carbon from coastal ecosystems in the Republic of Korea. Ocean Science Journal 50, 1–8.
- SONG, S., SANTOS, I. R., YU, H., WANG, F., BURNETT, W. C., BIANCHI, T. S., DONG, J., LIAN, E., ZHAO, B., MAYER, L., YAO, Q., YU, Z. & XU, B. (2022). A global assessment of the mixed layer in coastal sediments and implications for carbon storage. *Nature Communications* 13, 4903.
- SPENCER, D. F. (1991). Open ocean macroalgal farms for CO₂ mitigation and energy production. In In Proceedings of IEA Conference on Technology Responses to Global Environmental Challenges. Electric Power Research Institute, Palo Alto.
- STEEN, H., MOY, F. E., BODVIN, T. & HUSA, V. (2016). Regrowth after kelp harvesting in Nord-Trøndelag, Norway. *ICES Journal of Marine Science: Journal du Conseil* 73, 2708–2720.
- SUNDBÄCK, K., JÖNSSON, B., NILSSON, P. & LINDSTRÖM, I. (1989). Impact of accumulating drifting macroalgae on a shallow-water sediment system: an experimental study. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 58, 261–274.
- SUTTON-GRIER, A. & HOWARD, J. (2018). Coastal wetlands are the best marine carbon sink for climate mitigation. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 16, 73–74.
- TEAL, L. R., BULLING, M. T., PARKER, E. R. & SOLAN, M. (2008). Global patterns of bioturbation intensity and mixed depth of marine soft sediments. *Aquatic Biology* 2, 207–218.
- TEGNER, M. J., DAYTON, P. K., EDWARDS, P. B., RISER, K. L., CHADWICK, D. B., DEAN, T. A. & DEVSHER, L. (1995). Effects of a large sewage spill on a kelp forest community: catastrophe or disturbance? *Marine Environmental Research* 40, 181–224.

- TREVATHAN-TACKETT, S. M., KELLEWAY, J., MACREADIE, P. I., BEARDALL, J., RALPH, P. & BELLGROVE, A. (2015). Comparison of marine macrophytes for their contributions to blue carbon sequestration. *Ecology* **96**, 3043–3057.
- UNFCCC (2022). Common Metrics. Electronic file available at https://unfccc.int/ process-and-meetings/transparency-and-reporting/methods-for-climate-change-tr ansparency/common-metrics. Accessed 12 December 2022.
- UNNO, Y. & HASEGAWA, M. (2010). Restoration of E. cava forest of Hainan coast. Bulletin of Fisheries Research Agency 32, 119–124.
- VAN DAM, B. R., ZELLER, M. A., LOPES, C., SMYTH, A. R., BÖTTCHER, M. E., OSBURN, C. L., ZIMMERMAN, T., PRÖFROCK, D., FOURQUREAN, J. W. & THOMAS, H. (2021). Calcification-driven CO₂ emissions exceed 'blue carbon' sequestration in a carbonate seagrass meadow. *Science Advances* 7, eabj1372.
- VAN SON, T. C., NIKOLIOUDAKIS, N., STEEN, H., ALBRETSEN, J., FUREVIK, B. R., ELVENES, S., MOY, F. E. & NORDERHAUG, K. M. (2020). Achieving reliable estimates of the spatial distribution of kelp biomass. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 7, 107.
- VANDERKLIFT, M. A., HERR, D., LOVELOCK, C. E., MURDIYARSO, D., RAW, J. L. & STEVEN, A. D. L. (2022). A guide to international climate mitigation policy and finance frameworks relevant to the protection and restoration of blue carbon ecosystems. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 9, 872064.
- *VÁSQUEZ, J. A. (2008). Production, use and fate of Chilean brown seaweeds: re-sources for a sustainable fishery. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 20, 457–467.
- *VÁSQUEZ, J. A., ZUÑIGA, S., TALA, F., PIAGET, N., RODRÍGUEZ, D. C. & VEGA, J. M. A. (2013). Economic valuation of kelp forests in northern Chile: values of goods and services of the ecosystem. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 26, 1–8.
- VEGA, J. M., PÉREZ, E., TAPIA, C. & CHÁVEZ, J. (2021). Contribución al plan de adaptación en pesca y acuicultura, mediante la conservación y uso sustentable de los ecosistemas de algas pardas y estudio de su aporte al Carbono Azul CHL/SDP/040/2021. Centro de Estudios de Sistemas Sociales, Coquimbo.
- VERBEEK, J., LOURO, I., CHRISTIE, H., CARLSSON, P. M., MATSSON, S. & RENAUD, P. E. (2021). Restoring Norway's Underwater Forests a Strategy to Recover Kelp Ecosystems from Urchin Barrens. Scaforester & Norwegian Institute for Water Research (NIVA), Estoril.
- VERRA (2022). Seascape carbon initiative. Electronic file available at https://verra.org/ programs/verified-carbon-standard/seascape-carbon-initiative/ Accessed 22 November 2022.
- VETTER, E. W. & DAYTON, P. K. (1998). Macrofaunal communities within and adjacent to a detritus-rich submarine canyon system. *Deep Sea Research Part II* 45, 25–54.
- VICHKOVITTEN, T. & HOLMER, M. (2004). Contribution of plant carbohydrates to sedimentary carbon mineralization. Organic Geochemistry 35, 1053–1066.
- WADA, S., AOKI, M. N., MIKAMI, A., KOMATSU, T., TSUCHIYA, Y., SATO, T., SHINAGAWA, H. & HAMA, T. (2008). Bioavailability of macroalgal dissolved organic matter in scawater. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 370, 33–44.
- WADA, S., AOKI, M. N., TSUCHIYA, Y., SATO, T., SHINAGAWA, H. & HAMA, T. (2007). Quantitative and qualitative analyses of dissolved organic matter released from *Ecklonia cava* Kjellman, in Oura Bay, Shimoda, Izu peninsula, Japan. *Journal* of *Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 349, 344–358.
- WADA, S. & HAMA, T. (2013). The contribution of macroalgae to the coastal dissolved organic matter pool. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 129, 77–85.
- WADA, S., OMORI, Y., KAYAMYO, Y., TASHIRO, Y. & HAMA, T. (2015). Photoreactivity of dissolved organic matter from macroalgae. *Regional Studies in Marine Science* 2, 12–18.
- WALKER, B. D., BEAUPRÉ, S. R., GUILDERSON, T. P., MCCARTHY, M. D. & DRUFFEL, E. R. M. (2016). Pacific carbon cycling constrained by organic matter size, age and composition relationships. *Nature Geoscience* 9, 888–891.
- WALKER, D. C. (1980). Sorus abscission from laminae of *Nereocystis luetkeana* (Mert.) Post. and Rup. PhD Thesis: University of British Columbia.
- WANG, A. J., YE, X., XU, X. H., YIN, X. J. & XU, Y. H. (2018). Settling flux and origin of particulate organic carbon in a macro-tidal semi-enclosed embayment: Luoyuan Bay, Southeast China coast. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* **206**, 38–48.
- WATANABE, K., YOSHIDA, G., HORI, M., UMEZAWA, Y., MOKI, H. & KUWAE, T. (2020). Macroalgal metabolism and lateral carbon flows create extended atmospheric CO₂ sinks. *Biogeosciences* 17, 2425–2440.
- WEIGEL, B. L. & PFISTER, C. A. (2020). The dynamics and stoichiometry of dissolved organic carbon release by kelp. *Ecology* **102**, e03221.
- WERNBERG, T. & FILBEE-DEXTER, K. (2018). Grazers extend blue carbon transfer by slowing sinking speeds of kelp detritus. *Scientific Reports* 8, 17180.
- WERNBERG, T. & FILBEE-DEXTER, K. (2019). Missing the marine forest for the trees. Marine Ecology Progress Series 612, 209–215.
- WILLIAMS, J., CLAISSE, J., PONDELLA II, D., WILLIAMS, C., ROBART, M., SCHOLZ, Z., JACO, E., FORD, T., BURDICK, H. & WITTING, D. (2021). Sea urchin mass mortality rapidly restores kelp forest communities. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 664, 117–131.
- WILMERS, C. C., ESTES, J. A., EDWARDS, M., LAIDRE, K. L. & KONAR, B. (2012). Do trophic cascades affect the storage and flux of atmospheric carbon? An analysis of sea otters and kelp forests. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 10, 409–415.
- WONG, W. W., GREENING, C., SHELLEY, G., LAPPAN, R., LEUNG, P. M., KESSLER, A., WINFREY, B., POH, S. C. & COOK, P. (2021). Effects of drift algae

accumulation and nitrate loading on nitrogen cycling in a eutrophic coastal sediment. Science of the Total Environment 790, 147749.

- WOOD, G., MARZINELLI, E. M., COLEMAN, M. A., CAMPBELL, A. H., SANTINI, N. S., KAJLICH, L., VERDURA, J., WODAK, J., STEINBERG, P. D. & VERGÉS, A. (2019). Restoring subtidal marine macrophytes in the Anthropocene: trajectories and future-proofing. *Marine and Freshwater Research* **70**, 936–951.
- WRIGHT, L. S., PESSARRODONA, A. & FOGGO, A. (2022). Climate-driven shifts in kelp forest composition reduce carbon sequestration potential. *Global Change Biology* 28, 5514–5531.
- WU, J., KELLER, D. P. & OSCHLIES, A. (2023). Carbon dioxide removal via macroalgae open-ocean mariculture and sinking: an earth system modeling study. *Earth System Dynamics* 14, 185–221.
- WU, J., ZHANG, H., PAN, Y., KRAUSE-JENSEN, D., HE, Z., FAN, W., SERRANO, O., RIVKIN, R. B., ZHENG, Y., GU, J., ZHANG, X., ZHANG, Z., ZHAO, P., QIU, W., CHEN, G., *ET AL.* (2020). Opportunities for blue carbon strategies in China. *Ocean* and *Coastal Management* **194**, 105241.
- YORKE, C. E., MILLER, R. J., PAGE, H. M. & REED, D. C. (2013). Importance of kelp detritus as a component of suspended particulate organic matter in giant kelp *Macrocystis pyrifera* forests. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **493**, 113–125.
- *YOSHIDA, G., HORI, M., SHIMABUKURO, H. & HAMAOKA, H. (2019). Carbon sequestration by seagrass and macroalgae in Japan: estimates and future needs. In *Blue Carbon in Shallow Coastal Ecosystems* (eds T. KUWAE and M. HORI), pp. 101–127. Singapore, Springer Nature.
- ZABORSKA, A., WłODARSKA-KOWALCZUK, M., LEGEŻYŃSKA, J., JANKOWSKA, E., WINOGRADOW, A. & DEJA, K. (2018). Sedimentary organic matter sources, benthic consumption and burial in West Spitsbergen fjords – signs of maturing of Arctic fjordic systems? *Journal of Marine Systems* 180, 112–123.
- ZHANG, T. & WANG, X. (2017). Release and microbial degradation of dissolved organic matter (DOM) from the macroalgae Ulva prolifera. Marine Pollution Bulletin 125, 192–198.

ZWEIFEL, U. L., NORRMAN, B. & HAGSTROM, A. (1993). Consumption of dissolved organic carbon by marine bacteria and demand for inorganic nutrients. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 101, 23–32.

X. SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article.

Table S1. Search queries conducted using the *Scopus* database. **Table S2.** Compiled estimates of net primary production (NPP), standing stock, area and sequestration rates for different species or groups of macroalgae within different countries or regions.

Table S3. Macroalgal particulate organic carbon (POC) on shelf sediments.

Table S4. Summary of the key drivers of main carbon fluxes and stores associated with macroalgae.

Table S5. Principal knowledge gaps regarding macroalgaedriven carbon fluxes and stores, the relative uncertainty (very low to very high) and the spatial coverage of available data.

(Received 17 January 2023; revised 5 June 2023; accepted 7 June 2023; published online 12 July 2023)